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PROCEEDTINGS

MR. BROCK: The hearing will come to order. 1I'd like
to welcome you to this hearing. I'm Bob Brock, regional
supervisor for Leasing and Environment of the Minerals
Management Service in Anchoraqge. I've been designated to
chair this hearing. The purpose of the hearing is to receivi
views, comments, and suggestions from the public and private
sectors on the Draft Invironmental Impact Statement for the
Gulf Alaska, Cook Inlet area. This document was prepared by
the Minerals !Management Service in accordance with the
National Environmental Policy Act. An offical recorder will
take -- will make a verbatim transcript of this hearing,
Everything that is spoken while the hearing is in session
will be recorded. To assure a complete and accurate record
of the hearing, it is necessary that only one person speak
at a time while the hearing is in progress and everyone else
should remain as quiet as possible. Copies of the tran-
script will be available through Akulaw Court Reporting.

You may make arrangements with the court reporter seated
here at the end of the table today or contact Akulaw at
274-3645 in Anchorage. Copies are not availabe through the
Minerals Management Service. This is not an adversary pro-
ceeding. HNo one will be placed under oath. However, repres
presentation should be relevant and supported by pertinent

data. Speakers will not be guestioned unless a member of th{

A1
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panel wisies to clarify facts or obtain additional informa-
tion. However, this does not mean that the decision has beeit
made by thi -- by any panel member or the Minerals Management
Service. The panel -- the members of the panel are not here
to answer questions. The purpose of the hearing is to re-
ceive information from you, not to exchange viewnoints.
Panel members are present to obtain a complete an understand-
ing as possible of all views of all interested narties.
Speakers will be called upon in the order they've registered
I don't believe anybody has registered at this point. We
will be taking your names when you do speak. When you do

speak, and we won't have you come to a table be -- a certain

Rl

area because we do have speakers on each table. Please staty
your name, your address, your occupation, and whom you represt
sent. And if vou will, spell your names. That will make
the record more complete. If you have prepared testimony,
please give a copy of your prepared testimony to Denise
Marlow here at the end of the table, the court reporter, If
you wish to submit additional written testimony, please give
that written material to her also. This -- any material you
give us will be entered into the public record. The depart-
ment will accept written comments and statements from anyone
who prefers to make written rather than oral comments or if
they're unable to attend the hearing. Written comments and

statements should be addressed to Minerals Management
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Service, Regional Manager, Alaska Region, post office box
101159, Alaska, 99510. The comment period for this sale
closes March 20th, 1984. All comments received by that date
will be included as part of the hearing record and will be
granted the same consideration as any testimony given here.
The panel members tonight areg on my immediate right, Paul
Lowry, from the Minerals !anagement Service in the Alaska
Region, and on my left, Steve Herman, from the U.S,.
Department of Justice, Washington, D.C. With that, I would
like to ask if there's -- the first person that would like
to testify to so identify themselves. Since nobody regis-
tered, I don't have a list in which to call upon. 50 is
there anybody that would like to make any kind of a testi-
mony ?

MR, POWELL: I -- I -~ I'd like to, but I*d like to
wait until maybe some of the other people have had an ovpor-
tunity to ask gquestions or whatever and then I'll maybe add
some things later on before vou close, if that's all right
with you.

MR. BROCK: Okay, Larry, that's -- if anybody wants to
ask questions, we can always close the proceedings and go inft
to an informal question and answer period. I would rather
not ha -- since it is -- since the proceedings are quite
formal in our gathering information, it's not really designed

as a exchange -- a guestion and answer, but we'll be glad to
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close and answer any questions that anybody has. But first
I'd like to get any testimony that is -- that anybody might
want to give for the record.

MR. POWELL: Maybe to eliminate some of the confusion

of that process, if you'd like me to go ahead and -- and make

MR. BRQCK: Okay.

MR. POWELL: ..... a state -- brief statement, why, we
can do that before you go off the record.

MR. BROCK: Okay. Go ahead.

MR. POWELL: Can you hear me all right or do I need
to get closer to the mike?

REPORTER: I can hear you. I need your name, though.

MR. POWELL: Okay. My name is Larry Powell, last
spelling, P-~o-w-e-l-1. I'm the mayor for the City of
Yakutat and would like to offer some comments to the proposeq
-=- to the proposed lease sale. This is Lease Sale 887

MR. BROCK: Correct.

MR. POWELL: That's the correct number. Right? I
guess that I would like to just reiterate, I guess, over
something that has happened over the past number of years in
regards to other lease sales; that the City of Yakutat is --
is again in kind of a situation of, to a -- to a degree,
supporting the proposal for the reason of if -- if we're qgo-

ing to continue to explore the outer continental shelf, it's

;
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best that we get to it and do it now while the community is
mentally and physically geared up to do that rathexr than
waiting for X number of years, then coming back in and --
and attempting to do that. So we have -- we have supported,
now, to a degree, that activity of getting it -- let's get
it out of the way; let's find out what's there and -- and
proceed. We have also stated at numerous occasions that we
of course feel that any -- any activity in that regard, both
by, you know, lessees as well as recognized actions by the,
you know, Minerals Leasing Department and other agencies
relevant to this whole process in the federal government.

To recognize that the City of Yakutat feels that any action
in this regard needs to continually keep us involved, to --
to request our input as anything changes, or -- as the whole
process goes along, from the time -- even from now until the
time that lease sales are actually awarded and on through
the -- on through the process of exploration or whatever
until it's all -- until it is all finally resolved one way
or the other. We feel that, as before, that any action that
results from this sort of thing requires that -- that the
contractors, the lessees, give the community consideration,
as has been done in the past, in terms of labor, in terms of
environmental considerations, in terms of socicacademic --
socioeconomic impacts on the community, that we support it

but we alsc feel that we need constant considerations and
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constant in touch with the system. Specifically, relevant tdg
the alternatives that have been exvressed in e -- in the
document, I would like to state that the -- that the community
supports somewhat of a series of the alternatives, specificall
ly those -- and I don't know exactly how to do this except tg
say that we support in your alternatives those portions of
the document relative to sections -- alternatives 4, 5, and
6, which refer to the deferral areas, 5, the Hinchinbrook
deferral, the -- number 4, the wildlife buffer deferrals,
and number 6, the Fairweather Grounds deferral. I have had 3
little pit of discussion with the neople in -- some of the
people in Cordova, and to the extent that we are not def --
directly impacted by what happens in the Hinchinbrook area,
they feel that it is important to them, they're a fush --
fishing community also, and we feel that we are supporting
their interests in terms 0f their fishing community and how
important that Hinchinbrook area might be to their eccononmy.
Number -- number 5, the Fairweather Grounds deferral, that
again is, as it relates to the community of Yakutat and our
specific interests, the vital fishery and the -- a valuable
fishery area there, I believe needs to be excluded from
specific exploration. I think that, as it relates to the
deferrals that were allowed in Lease Sale 55, which excluded
certain inshore portions of the tracts that were offered,

this again follows in the line and in suit with that in

):ﬁﬁﬂ
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protecting the vital fishery area, the fishermen that are
heavily involved in fishing that area, as well as providing
some sort of a buffer if there ever was a spill in any of
the -- of the areas. That would provide some sort of securi-
ty and some sort of possible allowing the community -- allows
ing the Yakutat Bay area to somewhat maybe be bypassed by
any major spill if it was far enough offshore, and by exlud-
ing those tracts, gives us that kxind of coverage as it did
in the previous exlusions in Sale 55. Alternative number ¢
talks about the wildlife buffer deferrals. Although I can't
speak directly to all of the various areas that are cited, I
do feel that the -- that the Cross Sound and the Dry Bay
areas are areas that are specifically important to -- to
Yakutat and to our -- to our fishermen that fish as far as

the Dry Bay area gillnet fishery and in troll fish fishery.

I think that those exclu -- those deferrals should -- we
support those deferrals. There are -- there are a number of
items in the document that I think need minor -- minor clari+

fication and editing, specifically as it refers to Yakutat.

It's probably somewhat academic at this point in time as to

]

whether or not those need to be, you know, cited specificalljy
We can maybe do that in a written comment that will -- will
kind of clarify those if we're going to continue on beyond
Sale 88. Who knows? Maybe it's -- maybe it's time to set

the way straight. I think we did this once before in Sale
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55. We thought, well, this is probably going to be the last
one. Maybe it isn't necessary to get into the nitty-gritty
of trying to clarify all of those little misstatements about
-- you know, as it relates to the community. But now here
comes 88 and maybe -- who knows; maybe 110's down the road.
So maybe we ought to do it here once and for all. So we
will -- we'll take a look at that and get those to you. The
other thing that I think needs to be addressed, and I do thig
I guess, as a -—- well, let me put it this way. I don't Xnow
if you can poss -- if you can be of assistance, but mavbe
you can in terms of either amending this document or making

a separate statement that is relative to funding that is

~

available to communities potentially impacted by 0OCS activity
meaning specifically the Coastal Energy Impact program fund-
ing source that the City of Yakutat has been receiving funds
from for a number of years because of the constant potential
impact from OCS sales over the last number of years. That -t
the import of that from the manaqging agencies in the state,
Community and Regional Affairs, has had a tendency to try

to minimize the amount of funding that -~ or reduce the
amount of funding that has been coming to the City ©f Yakutat
as a result of that fund and of those impacts. I believe
that now, because of Sale 88, that those funds are -- are as

important now as they were in 1980 when -- I think it was

'80, when Lease Sale 55 was —-- you know, was being discussed}
/\.._.,\‘I
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probably just as important as it was in 1974 when Lease Sale
39 was being discussed, because to be constantly abreast of
these things and to be prepared, we need to consistently
keep abreast of these things. That means we need to have a
person to assist the very small staff that we have to <on-
stantly address these things as they come up, be abreast of
it. If, once and for all, OCS activity is done with and all
the drilling is over with and there's nothing out there and
everybody leaves, then we certainly would not exwpect to con-

tinue to be a recipient of CEIP funding. Until that time

arrives, I think that we should have a -- I think particularly

in light of a statement that's made in the document, that
Yakutat is the only community in this whole lease sale area

that probably is going to receive major impacting, that we

certainly should be eligible for a larger portion or a largexy

portion than we’'re getting of those Coastal Energy Impact
funds. ©So any statement that could be made by the OCS Leasir

Office relative to that type of funding for this community,

I think would be important. I think that it would be a logi+

cal progression of seeing that communities are -- are going
to be impacted do have an ability, do have the capability of
staying with the process. And, believe me, if we lose that
position totally in light of other federal funding cuts and
State revenue resources going downhill, I don't see any way

that the City of Yakutat on its own is going to be able to

f\\_\
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maintain a full-time planner that is going to be -- sole
responsibility is going to Le Xeepling in -- 1n track wita --
with these kinds of developments. So I guess with that in
mind, if I think of something else I guess I can come back
on the record later on. You're going to be back on.

MR. BROCK: You bet.

MR. POWZILL: I guess that's all that I have to say,
then, at this time. Thank you.

M. BROCX: Thank vou, Larry. Do we have any other
comments? ia'am?

M5. POWELL: My name is Caroline Powell, P-o-w-e-1l-1,
I'm chairman of the Planning and Zoning Commission, City of
Yakutat. And I've reviewed, though briefly, the E.I.S5.
There's a couple of things that stand out that I would like
to make comment on. And one is that -- that the impact on
the commercial Zishing industry will be negliginle. It -- I
thought it was a little bet nicer p»ut when it was stated
that -- that cnly when analyzed at the community level do
impacts from this proposed lease offering on human environ-
ment exceed negligible. I think the same stands for the
commercial fishing industry. It -- when you are a commercia
fisherman, no matter how small of a number you belong to, it
-~- it is a major impact. And in some of the vlanning that
we have -- have done, we'will lose several sites on the

eastern seaboard of Yakutat Bay if we have to support

e |
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full-scale 0il and gas development. And if 10, 15 fishermen
lose their fishing sites, that is maior. And it -~ I believsg
that it will be major impact on the commercial fishing indus+
try, not only in our own little bay, but up and down the gulf
The other comment that was made, I've alwavs feared that peo-
ple would be lulled into a false sense of security because
we have gone through two previous exvloration scenarios;
that the local people think we've been through it once, we
don't have any concerns. Now we've Dbeen through it twice,
we don't have any concerns. And this has always been some-
thing on the Planning and Zoning Commission that we've kept
foremost in our =-- in our mind, is that even though there
has been two unsuccessful exploration scenarios here, we have
to continue to anticipate and plan on the premise that there
will be a find in order for us to identify the potential im-
vact from this and plan for it. As you can see, Yakutat

is the -- will most likely be the closest support area. I
don't believe Cape Suckling is a vossible support area, nor-
do I think anyone will go to Cape Suckling if they can come
down to Yakutat where we already have an airport and a harbot
and -- and the other things. I don't want that to be mis-
leading or to be -~ to deteriorate the amount of effect that
Yakutat could possibly get. The other -~ in the B.I.S. it
says that the support effort based in Yakutat will have a

minor effect on the City's land uses and plans because we've

e ol
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been planning before -- 'cause Yakutat is used to supporting
this and planning for it. The previcus plans and everything
as Larry has said, have not been easy. They -~ and I don't
think that this one is going to be either. And, as I said,
we have only been through exploration, not development, and
don't also -- I would -~ also heing concerned for our local
people being misled and lulled into a false sense of security
that we've been through it before, therefore we can sit on

our hands. I Jdon't -- I would like to caution and ask that
you don't take that attitude either because we -- we are no
further ahead. We have some years of planning behind us, but
this is a total new sale. Thank you.

MR. BROCK: Thank you. Anybody else? The hearing,
then, will -- well, let's go off the record for a period of
time. We can come back on if somebody decides they want to
make a formal comment, and we'll be glad to answer any -ues-
tions. So let's go off the record at 10 minutes to 7:00,

kkkkhkhkkhkhhhkkhxkhx ik

END OF PROCEEDINGS
Khhkhkkhhhkkhhkhkhxhkk
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CERTIFICATE

UNITED STATES OF AMERICA )
S5TATE OF ALASKA }

I, R. Denise Marlow, Notary Public in and for the Statd
of Alaska, residing at Anchorage, Alaska, do hereby certify:

That the annexed and foregoing pages numbered 1 throual
15 contain a true, accurate and complete transcript of pro-
ceedings held on the 13th day of February, 1384, before the
Minerals ilanagement Service;

That the proceedings were recorded electronically and
thereafter transcribed by Akulaw Court Revortiny verbatim
reporters;

That the original transcript has been filed with the
linerals Management Service as required by law.

I am not a relative, employee, attorney or counsel of
any of the parties, nor am I financially interested in this
action.

IN WITNESS WHEREOF, I have hereunto set my hand and
affixed my seal this 21st day of February, 1984.
Y

otary Public in and for Alaska

My commission expires 4/19/87
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BEFORE THE MINERALS MANAGEMENT SERVICE

DEPARTMENT OF THE INTERIOR

TRAMNSCRIPT OF PUBLIC HEARING

RE: DRAFT ENVIRONMENTAL IMPACT STATEMENT (DEIS) TFOR

LEASING IN THE GULF OF ALASKA/COOK INLET

Kodiak, Alaska
February 14, 1984
7:00 o'clock p.m.

ADPPEARANCLES:

Representing Minerals Management Service:

Robert Brock, Panel Member
Paul Lowry Panel Member
Barbara Johnson, Staff
Nancy Swanton, Staff

Tom Boyd, Staft

Glen Yankers, Staff

Fred King, Staff

Representing Justice Department:

Steven Herman, Panel Member

Reported by:

nDeborah L. Burgy
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MR. BROCK: ...hearing. T hope you don't mind
that we chose to sit here instead of up behind the judge's
pancl up there. We didn't want to appear to be judge and
jury here. 1'd likes to welcome you to the hearing. My name
is Bob Brock. I'm regional supervisor for the leasing and
znvironment portion of the Minerals ﬁanagement Service 1n
Aanchorage and I have been designated to chair this hearing.
The purpose of the hearing is to receive views, comments
and suggestions Lrom the public and private sectors on the
draft environmental impact statement for the Gulf of Alaska/
Cook Inlet proposed sale. This document was prepared by
the Minerals Management Service in accordance with the
National Environmental Policy Act. AaAn official recorder,
sitting over at the table across the way there, will take
verbatim transcript of the hearing. Everything that is
spokazn while the hearing is in session will be recorded to
assure a complete and accurate record of the hearing. It
is necassary that only one person speak at a time and every-
onc <2lse remalin as gulet as possible while the hearing is
in progress, Covles of the transcript will be available
through Kodiak Court Reporting. You may make arrangements
with the reccrder today or contact Kodiak Court Reporting
at 486~4837 in Kodiak, ahove Tony's?

REPORTER: That's right.

KODIAK COURT REPORTING
P.O. Box 2079
KODIAK, ALASKA 99615
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MR. BROCEK: 1'm not sure where that is, but
above Toay's for copies of this transcript. Copies are not
available through the Minerals Management Service. This 1is
not an adversary proceeding. No one will bhe placed under
oath. However, 1t 1s requested that the presentations bhe
relevant, supported by pertinent data. Speakers will not
be guestioned unless a member of the hearing panel wishes
to clarify a fact or gain additional information. However,
this does not mean that a decision has been reached by the
nancl or Minerals Management Service. The members of the
Panel are not here to answer guestions. The purpose of
the hearing is to reccive information from you; not to
exchange views. 'The panel members are present to obtain
as complaete an undorstanding as possible of all views of
all intecrested parties. The speakers will be called upon
in the order they'wve registered. If you wish to speak but
have not registered, please register with Barbara Johnson
who 1s leocated right outside the door there, or we will call
on you if you have not registored previously. When you do
speak, wo would like you o come up to the podium and give
your name, address, and occupation and whom you represent.
We'd aise like you to spell your name so we can make sure
we get an accurate report. If you have prepared testimony
we would like you to -- have you give the prepared testimony

to Deborah over there for the official record. If you wish

KODIAK COURT REPORTING
P.O. Box 2079
KODIAK, ALASKA 99615
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to submit additional written testimony you may also give —--
make that -- give that to her at the time too. This
makterial will be entered into the hearing record. The
Department wil: accept written comments and statements from
anyone who wishes to do that rather than make oral comments
up and through the cleose of business on March 20, 1984.
If you decide to send written comments in addition to or
instead of testifying here, please address those toc the
Minerals Management Scervice, Regional Manager, Alaska
Region, Post 0Ofifice Box 101159, Anchorage, 99510. all
written comments received by March 20, 1984 will be included
as part of the hearing record and will be given the same
consideration as any comments made at the hearing orally.
Thz hearing panel 1s made up of Paul Lowry on ny lefit from
the Minerszls Management Scrvicoe in Anchorage and Steve
Herman on my right from the Department of Justice,
Washington D.C. After the hearing is over we will be glad
to go off the record and answer any guestions that anybody
may have or anything like that that you may wish to. But
first I'd like to call upon anybody that -- 1% there anybody
registered, Barbara?

MS. JSOLNSON:  Yes, Paul.

MR. BROCK: I don't have the list. Do you —--

REPORTER: Would you like it?

MR. BROCK: 0Oh, okay. Why don't you just say

KODIAK COQURT REPORTING
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who's the first person.

REPORTER: Hank Pennington.

MR. BROCK: Okay, Hank?

MR. PENNINGTON: I gucss that's what I get for
being the first one through the door.

MR. BROCK: That's right!

MR. PENNINGTCN: Okay. My name is Hank Pennington
it's spelled P-e-n-n-i-n-g-t-o-n, and I'm chairman of the
Kodiak Island Borough OCS Advisory Council. My oral
comments tonight will be limited, primarily due to the
limited review period available before this public hearing.
More substantive comments will from :ine and the 0CS Advisory
Council and the Kodiak Island Borough will come in before
vour written deadline. March 20th, you said?

MR. BROCK: Right. March 2Jdth.

MR. PENNINGTON: Got you to answer a question
right off the bat.

MR. BRCCK: That's not fair!

MR. PENNINGTON: Okay. I'll keep this really
briei. 1I've gone through the document trying to identify
areas where 1t needs strengthening and where I could, I was
trying to provide information that you don't have now. In
summary, it's a very general document and it's going to be
very difficult, I think, for it to serve as a decision making

tool, being so general. I strongly recommend that it be

o
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made more specific. In particular, I'm concerned that it
relies heavily on the Enviromental Impact Statement for

Leac Sale #60, and there have been considerable changes
locally since that document was put tegether. Let me go
through here section by section for the portion that I have
reviewed. Section IIT A. 2., talking about the meteorclogy.
There's absoclutely no veference in there to the severe
vessael icing conditions that are common to this whole region
in the winter. &and, that's a considerable disservice to
both the rig coperators any vessel operators that are going
to ke ocut there. 1It's a severe safety problem. Further

on in the section on metecorology they talk about maximum
sustained winds with no indication of the severe gusty
conditions we get here, particulary off the bays and passes.
Thzse two features under meteorology here are extremely
important, not only for operations planning but in terms

of engineering and design of what they oropose to be out
there. Somebody designing for those sustained wind
situations, for example, would not be prepared for 120,

130 knot gusts when you talking maximum sustained winds,

and 79 knots, I think, 1s the high that you'll find on the
chart. Okay. Secticon IIT A. 3. a., 'During a severe
winter, sea ice may be present in Cook Inlet...' '...as

far as Cape Douglas on the Western side', and I'wve coadensed

a portion. Depending on the conditions, the ice can move
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and extend well down below Cape Douglas; primarily it's
drift. It's caused severe problems in the past for fishing
vessels; 10s8s 0i crab gear and things like that. Maybe
that's something t-at should be considered inﬁplanning
particularly for an oil company, for exXample, that was not
familiar with the areca, in cowing and iooking at it. It
would, I think, drastically effesct their planning. Okay,
Section III B., 1. b., {2} (b}, 'Groundfish--Species’
Descriptions:'. In discussion of Alaska pollack there's no
reference madz to the bicmass of the épawning population or
the harvest in the Shelikof Strait. This infeormation is
readily available from the rational Marine Fisheries Service.
There has been considerable researcs and survey work 1in
addition to commercial fisheries monitoring in this region,
and 1'll come to this point later on in my testimony because
it has considerable bearing on a couple of points I want to
make. Pink shrimp, the population is at a low ebb. There's
data available on population trends and current estimates
from the Alaska Department of Fish & Gawme. Red king crab,
there's been a dramatic decline in the population. In fact,
the commercial fisheries was closed this year. They didn't
open 1t because of the condition of the stocks and, in fact,
they've closed the subsistence fishery. That's how severely
devressed the stocks are. Section III C, (1) d, titled

'"The Fishery, Other Flatfish:'., This is one area in par-
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ticular where there'we been dramatic €hanges in Kodiak since
the draft statement for -- or the statement for leas= saie
#60 was drafted. At this time, we have two plants in KodilaX
that are processing flatfish. One is a very new company;

in fact, since the first of the year, North Star Fisheries.
They're at a short time shut down right now to increase
their machine capacity. They're targeting at in excess of
190,000 pounds of flatfish per day, twelve months a year.

A substantial impact on the fisheries, and the fishing
industry and the economy of Kodiak. Excuse me, there are
three companies doing flatfish. 7Two other small companies,
small operations, at least one of them, has plans for major
expansions. In addition, a company has made a bid for the
processing facility at Gibson Cove. Their plans call for

a processing facility capable of taking at least 250,000 pound
of product per day, twelve months a year, full time employ-
ment of approximately 400 people. In fact, at this time
right now in Kodiak we have nine plants playing with or
processing bottomfish on some scale. This is just the
beginning of a trend. As you'll recall, in leasc sale #60
we spoke 0of a bottomfish fishery in hypothetical terms.

In fact, we have turned that corner now and there is substan
tial fisheries. 1In addition to this, there is reference
made in the document to joint venture fisheries as being one

of the contributions to the local economy. Information is

KODIAK COURT REPORTING
P.O. Box 2079
KODIAK, ALASKA 99615

7]



10

1

12

13

14

15

16

17

18

19

20

21

22

23

14

25

is readily available from Cthe North Pacific Fisheries
Managemant Council on the magnitude of that fishery through
their licensing and zermitting process and the State of
Alaska is also licensing joint ventures. In a prior
meeting wa informally totaled up the combined permitted
landings in the joint ventures this year with the anticipated
landings through shore nlants, and we're talking about
approximately 500,200 matric tons this year of bottomfish.
TLet's see, we said 390,200 metric tons translated into
approximately 30 milliion dollars ex vessel. So, 500,000 is going to pro-
bably approach 20 million dollars ex vessel into the local economy.
This 1s really just the first year. We get into, starting
here, really three areas that I have major concerns with
the document. Section IV - B, page 7 and 8 of Section IV,
'Impacts on Salmon and Herring'. In considering the impact
of a hypothetical spill on these spacies the document fails
to consider a critical element of the life history of the
species; specifically, homing. Salmon depend on highly
sensitive olfactory senses, at least in the terminal stages
of their migration. 1It's been demonstrated that very small
changes in the chemical scent of the waters near the natal
streams can severely disrupt ability to locate and the
willingness to enter natal streams. Therefore, the timing
of even small hypothetical spills of more than a few days

duration could drastically effect salmon returns to specific
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streams.  Okay. lurther along in that section there's a
subhoading Litled "lumpacts on Other Pelagic and Demersal
Fish'. In this scection, refoerence is repeatedly made to the
'vastness of the spawning distribution' and 'the projected
yvearly maximum of 48 offshore locations'. This section
totally disrcgards the magnitude of the spawning concentra-
tions of pollack in the Shelikof Strait. In the opinion of
the National Marvine Fisherics Service, pollack from vast
areas of the Gulf of Alaska concentrate into the Shelikof
Strait for spawning thus making voint specific introduction
of toxic compounds much more significant to the totat
spawning population. In the casc of the Shelikof Straits,
the dramatic meoteorolical and physical occancographic
parameters combined wilh the rostrictive waterway amply
create Lhe circumstrances in which a major catastroohic
spill could severcly impact the spawning population,
including eggs or larvac. That's a long sentence. Sorry
about that. If oxpleratlon and eventual production are
anticipated for the shellkof Strait, the magnitude oi impact
in such a hypothetical scenerio should be considred in this
section. Okay, S2ctlon [V B, b. (1), Cowmunity Impacts,
Kodiak. Again, we'll cross reference back toe lease sale
£60, not just the environmental impnact statement but the
cvents surrounding the development of that. This section is

grossly inadoeguate. [t makes the basic assumption that all
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impacts would be ceontered around the city of Kodiak when,

in fact, 1t 1s most likely that exploration and potential
development of the Shelikof Straits would impact the
villages on the westside of Kodiak Island and the extreme
southern end of the istand. Specifically, T refer to the
villages of Ouzinkie, Port Lions, Karluk and Akhiok. As
demonstratzd in the 2vents assocliated with lease sale $#60,
Talnak Point near Port Lions has considerable attraction to
companies contemplating activities in the central region of
the Shelikof Strait. I1f more southerly portions of the
shelikof Strait are developed, considerable interest should
developn in the southern bays in the island; notably, aAlitak
Bay. 'Th2 magnitude of activitices and th2 impacts associlated
with the developmenlt sconario arce considerably greater when
considevring Lhe regions most likely to b2 assocrlated with
the activity. While the impacts might be small for the city
of Kodiak, they are very large for the villages. I'm
bothoered that this section fails to coniront the most likely
scenarios for shoreside development arcund the Shelikof
Strait. As a planning document and a decision making tool,
it must make a best gucss as to the configuration of the
proposod action. Sincoe 1t was appropriate that this docu-
ment draw heavily on information gencerated for the EIS lease
salce 160, 1 feel 1t is alse appropriate that we consider

activitics associalted with that lease sale. if there are

" RODTAK COURT REPORTING
P.0O. Box 2079
KODIAK, ALASKA 99615



w

R

1§

15

26

-12~

indications that cexploration developnent activities may
crect villages on Kodiak, we should confront that possibilirt
ty and consider the magnitude of the l1mpact on the villages.
Okay. We'wve kind of been playing ping pong ball as a
Borough between tho State and the Toederal Government on the
issue ol a drilling scason. DPure, stralight oil industry
economics have dictated that Kodiak is a sandlot development
compared to Norton Sound or the Beaufort. There's a lot
more interest from the companies in that area and those
arcas arve sgveroely limited in terms of the time of year and
conditions under which they can drill. Therefore, you've
got rigs sitting around in the winter months. And, because
Kodiak has such a low potential, that's the exact tine oF
yoear when the orl companies want to do their work here; in
late, ilabte fall, wintev and early spring.  On ths other
hand, trom the standpoint ol the fishing industry, probably
the best time for any kind of activity ocut there is the
summer.  And, in terms of the clean up technology that's
avallable, in casc of any accidents, sui'mer again is the best
time. So, when we tried to ask Tor a drilling season, when
wo o approachod the State on it we got battered arcound the
cars. They said we wanted to iu-ing the environmental im-
pact statsement process to try to push for drilling seasons.
And, 1n fact, 1t's going to take some kind of stipulation.

And, 1 fecel very strongly that if that stipulation were put
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up front in a provosal Like this, it's something the oil
companies could factor into thelr projections on the
develocpment of 1t. It's a straight economic factor for
them. Now something iwrposed later on after they've already
made their cconomic projeciions, they'll fight it. We'll
have to give this a lot more thought. Perhaps 1 can expand
on this in writing later on. As a planning tool, drilling
sezasons should be strongly considered for this area both in
terms of the local economy and the availability of clean up
technology. In closing, I feel vrobably the best alterna-
tive of the ones presented in this document, it's really a
combination of alternatives #3 and #4; Jdeferral of the
Stieiikof Strait from the total lease sale cffering in
combination with nore complete protection for unique habitat
arcas., In closing, T would Tike to go on record extending
ny complimoents to Chevron because in thelr efforts to date
in the tracts they were awarded in lease sale #60 they've
been very coopcerative with the community. The nature of
thaese comments and the recommendation that the Shelikof
Strailt be removed from the sale 15 not a slight for Chevron
by any means at all because as a company they've bkeen more
than exrmulary in Lheilco brecatment of the Comm&nity.

MR. BROCK: I have one guestion, ilank, on the
drilling season.

MR. PENNINGTON: Yeah.
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" numbers. They'd come to us and they'd say, this is the

-14-

MR. BROCK: I'm not guite sure. You say you prefer
the drilling season to be limited to the summer.
MR. PENNINGTON: That's correct.

MR. BROCK: Would that cause more of a con- —--
1y from the standpoint of the clean up technology? I just

MR. PENNINGTON: From the standpoint of fixed gear,
okay, much less a conflict in the summer.

MR. BROCK: It wouild boe less of a conflict in the
summer? |

MR. PINNINGTON: Yeah. The only crab fishery,
which 1s the moest notable fixed gear, the only crab fishery
golng on in the summer in dungeness crab and they tend to --
the crab pots tend to be concentrated more near shore than
you would oncounter with the king crab or tanner crab
fishery. 8o, the waterways would be much more open for their
activities and much less gear conflicts.

MR. 1W«CK:  Bul if there was a strike, you would

MR. PENNINGTON: I think in the case of a strike

you would have a much ~-- we'd quit dealing with hypothetical

magnitude of 1t, we need this many rigs, this is the

schedule that we want to hring them in on, Then, I think as
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has been demonstrated already, the two indusiries could sit
down. A window could be identified between the crab seasons
or something like that. With cooperation between the
industries, we could work out getting rigs in and out of
there. 1I'm hedging my bets on that. I'm actually hoping
very strongly that the Shelikol Straits will be deleted.
If it's not, at the very least I'd love to see a drilling
season in thero.

MR. BROCK: Thank you. Linda Freed?

BINDA PREED

testified as follows:

MS. FREED: Good evening. My name is Linda Freed.
The last name 1s spelled F-r-e-e-d. My address is box
1246, Kodiak, Alaska. I'm the director in the Community
Development department for the Kodiak Island Borough. I
just want to makce a fov comments tonight., First of all, I
would like to inform the Fanel that the Kodiak Island
Borough Assembly has not made an official -- taken an
official vosition on cilher the sale or the DEIS. That 1is
because of the short review period up to date. The
Asscmily only mests once a month and they are waiting for
comments from scveral sources. They are waiting for the
results of advisory comments from both the 0CS Advisory
Council and their staff. They are also waiting to hear what

the results of this meeting are tonight, what the public
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opinion in Kodiak is. They are planning to take an official
stance o©n this particular document and thz lease sale at
their March 1, 1984 meeting. I suspect that that official
comment will be in the form of a resolution and it will
include back up material provided by both the 0OCS Advisory
Council and staff, and it will include specific comments on
the DEIS similar to these that Mr. Pennington already pre-
sented. 1 also believe that one of the avenues that the
Borough will pursue in providing their comments will be not
only to the Minerals Management Service but also through
the State comment process as we have in the past. I just
have a faew specific comments. Just for your information,
the 0OCS5 Advisory Council in roviewing this dogument, divided
it up iInto sections and assignad differsnt sections to
people.  And, as an ex-olficio member of the OCS Adviscry
Councll, I revicwed sceveral sections and I do have some
specific comments {(indiscernible) on those sections. On
Table I11I-22 it talks about Coastal Management Programs
arcund the State in those areas where the lease sale mightbs
hoid. And, I wanted Lo update you that, in fact, the Kodiak
Island Borough Ccocastal Management Program has been con-
ceptually approved and approved by ordinance by the Kodiak
Island Borough. 1t was approved by the State of Alaska on
ccember 9, 1983 and it received Federal approval on

February 2, 1984. 1t has not yet gone to the Attorney
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Ceneral of the State of Alaska but we understand that that
will happen by March 1. So, it will be fully adopted and
in place by March 1. Secondly, the Kodiak Island Borough
1982 special census and the 1983 revenue sharing figures
show that there are 1,863 housing units in the City of
Kodiak, tiat's substantialiv more than are indicated in the
DETS, and 2,923 housing units in the Kodiak Island Borough.
The document also states that there's about 1500 acres of
undeveloped residential land available and that was identifﬂ
fied in a 1978 report prepared by kramers, Chin & Mayo. That report
was never officially adopted by the Borough. Even so, the
figures at that time were somewhat reliable. That figure is
not accurate any longer becausc a large portion of that land
has been developed. So, there is very little developable
land for residential use at this time. On page ITI-106
ther2 is some discussion about Afognak Isiand and it states
that there aren't any other land use plans or any other
ragulations governing Afognak Island. There is, in fact, a
Borough zoning ordinance, and the arca on Afognak Island
that has been discuss=d as a potential terminal site is, in
fact, zoned conscrvation which L5 one of the more re-—
strictive zoning classifications in the Borough and it
currently would exclude any development of the terminal type
that's suggested in the document. This is also referenced

again in Section IV-~-H-4. The comment there is that there
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aren't any other land use plans except for the Coastal
Management Plan. That's in somewhat an error. There is --
the Borough does have currently an overall comprehensive
plan. Althougn Afognak is not addressed specifically, that
is a guiding land use »lan for the whole Borough and shouid
be consulted when talking about land use vlansg for the
Borough. A general concern, to reiterate something that Mr
Pennington said, the whole of Shelikof Strait is proposed
for lease in Alternative #1 but there 1is no consideration
given in the DEIS for impact on any of the villages on the
eastside —-- westside of the island and there's no proposals
for terminal sites south of Afognak Island, and it scems
somewhat unrealistic that if the area south of -- in the
south Shelikof is leased and there is o0il discovered that
a terminal site would be Jlocatzd on Afognak. I think it's
important to identify other notential terminal sites on
the southend ii those were going to be necessary for any
kind of development. Again, the Borough Assembly, we do
anticipate they will make official cémments on this document
at their sarch 1 meeting and those comments will be forward-
ed to both Minerals Management Service and the State of
Alaska for inclusion in their comments to you. Thank
you.

MR. BROCK: Robert Sustafson?

ROBERT GUSTAFSON
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testified as follows:

MR. GUSTAFSON: My name 1s Robert Gustafson,
G-u-s-t-a-f-s-o-n. I live -- 2308, Box 2308, Kodiak, and I
run the fishing vessel, Alska. I fish dungeness crab,
tanner crab, king crab and halibut, also some gray cod. I
haven't taken or had the time to really go in depth in your
Draft Environmental Statement. Howezer, the things that I
have lookad at, I just want to make a real brief comment in
support of some of the other comments. I would recommend
the proposal #3 in deleting the Shelikof Straits from the
area of concern. Thank you.

MR. BROCK: Michasl Jones?

MICHAEL JONES
taestified as follows:
MR. JONES: I'm also a ifisherman, Michael Jones,

fishing vessel Royal Quarry. I fish the Shelikof area for

halibut, tanner crab and tender salmon over in the Kukak
area. 1 adgree with Bob that Alternative #3 would be the one
that I would support. I think the benefits would not out-
weigh the potential dangers of the o0il drilling and research
in the Shelikorf area. Thank vou.

MR. BROCK: What was your address, Mr. Jones? I
dign't --

MR. JONES: Pardon me. Post Offiée Box l683.

MR. BROCK: That's Kodiak?
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MR. JONES: Yes.

MR, BROCK: Dave Herrnsteen?

MR. HERRNSTEEN: 1'd like to pass uantil ourx
manager, Jeff Stephan -- could he go first and I go after
him?

MR. BROCK: ©Oh, okay. Okay, I'll -- the next
one to register was Barbara Menglivers (ph), is that
correct?

MS. MONKIEWICZ: No, but it happens all the time.
Yeah, it's Monkiewicz.

MR. BROCK: 0Oh, okay.

BARBARA MONKIEWICZ
testified as follows:

MS. MONKIEWICZ: I don't know if you want
addresses on the tape or not, but I live out at Bell's
Flats at Star Route Box 8650. And, I have to apologize
that I'm not prepared. My husband was getting ready to go
tanner fishing and almost cut his finger off and I had to
help him do a bunch of gear work and everything. I plan to
submit some written testimony but I just wanted to mention
a couple of things that are important enough to say out loud
I think. Weil, we've been fishing since -- he's been fishing
since 1969. 1I've been fishing since 1973 and that's -- until
about two days ago that's been the sole source of our

income. I finally got a shore Jjob this winter. I'm the

|
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vice president of the Kodiék Halibut Fisherman's
Association. Because of the short announcement of this
hearing I haven't had time to -- we haven't had time to have
a meating. So, this isn't officilal testimony from the
Halibut Association. I testified at that 198l hearing on
the Draft Environmental Impact Statement on lease sale $60
and read the whole darn thing of 400 pages and went through
everything. From what I can see, from what I've seen of
this one, my objections are all still the same, my
criticisms are all still the same. I'm not going to ~- I
can't remember exactly, you know, all the 35 different
specific objections, but the main ~- the gist of what I'm
trying tc get across is similar to what Mr. Pennington said.
It's Lar too general. i don't want to make this sound like
an insult cor anything but it seems as though you have a
shelf and whenever you need one for the ocean, you grab
ocean, whenever vou need one for someplace else —-- it's not
specific enough. What I would like to see is each bay that
surrounds the lease sale, 1'd like to see a more detailed
account of the fishery products that are produced in those
bays; I'd like to see dollar amounts to the fiéhermen of
each product within the bay, maybe averaged over the last
five years or something like that; how many fishermen derive
what portion of their total incomes from all of these

fisheries. And this, this isn't anything that you have to
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spend a lot of money making new studies. It's just
information gathering. It's all there. If you wanted to
do it, it's there. So, that's my main concern. Speaking
as a halibut fisherman, that area -- Alligator Island, it's

north of Foul Bay and kind of west of Shuvak, between

Shuyak and Foul Bay, is a halibut nursery. There's an awful
lot of halibut there. I haven't seen any real, you know,
specific notice made of that. Paramancff Bay, which is one
of the bays there that apparently you're considering for --
or that -- not you, but would be considered fgr the staging
area 1is a -- 1s one of the few places on Afognak Island that]
has a nice strong red stream. When the shrimp was strong
around here it was a good bay for shrimp. A real good bay
for halibut, humpies -- pink salmon, everything. And most
of it could be said of Foul Bay, Malina too except for they
don't have the red streams. Well, this is -- I'm going to
have to go home and write something a little bit more
specific but it seems to me if you d%d what I suggeéted and
analyzed how many people are making their income £from the
fisheries in that ar=a and then analyzed how many people are
going to be making money and how much money from the oil
sale and how -- what chances you have of finding significant]
amounts of o0il, that you should really narrow your lease
sale areas and concentrate on ones that would be leés of a

trade off between the fishermen and the o©il. That's all.
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MR. BROCK: David Shrader?
DAVID SHRADER

testified as follows:

MR. SHRADER: My name is David Shrader. I live
in Kodiak. My address is Box 128. &nd, I'll just be real
brief too. I'm a commercial fisherman. Right now\I'm a
crewman on the [ishing vessel Chiniak? Shelikcf Strait is a
tremendously valuable body of water to our fishing resources.
It's a spawning and nursery grounds and there's a lot of
fish that live in the habitat. ({(Indiscernible} subject to a
lot of pretty severe tidal conditions and weather conditions,
a lot of wind and ice as has been brought up already. And, &
lot of potential for a spill of some type there that could
cause some serious damage to those spawning and nursery --
well, the fishing environment -- fish environment there. I
would like to see the Shelikof Strait part of the thing
deleted from the sale, I guess that's Alternative #3. That's
about all I have to say.

MR. BROCK: Thank you, sir. Jeff Will or Hill?

MR. HILL: Hill.

MR. BROCK: Hill.

MR. HILL: Jack Hill.

JACK HILL

testified as folliows:

MR. HILL: My name is Jack Hill and I'm a commer-
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cial fisherman. I haven't had much time to prevare here but
I went Lo a meeting last year and I believe we were misin-
formed. There was a Dr. Bakus and he was -- they had their
survey stuff done, they had the camera down and everything
and I can't remember the exact amount of crab, the count,
but I asked him for the latitude and longitude and he give it
to me and I believe it was around 500 crab that was there,
was what they claimed they saw on their deal. BAnd, I've
fished that particular areca for the last five tanner seasons
and i1've been pretty close to those latitude and longitude
readings h= give me, I caught over 50,000 c¢crab there myself
last year. So, I believe w2 were pretty much misinformed
there. And, if there is any kind of drilling I1'd like to
see it not go on during the peak tanner season and the joint
venture season. And, I'm just kind of curious -- why are
these meetings -~ they seem like to me they're always
scheduled during my fishing season. Like the one last year,
I just happen to be coming in and unlcad and I heard about
it, and T ran up to it Just to listen, I didn't testify or
anything, but it seems like to me all the time -~ people are
well aware this is a fishirng community and our tanner season
had already or should have started. I was wondering why
they can't schedule these meetings when more people can be
availaple. And, if it does go —-- I recommend proposal #3

myseit. I1'd like to see Shelikor deleted. I fished there,
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like I say, real! hard the last five winters, and you can run
inte some severe ice problems. It depends on up in Cook
Inlet when the ice comes out. And, the weather there can get
nretty ferocious. That's it.

MR. BROCK: I have one guestion. You sald you were
misinformed by a Dr. who?

MR. HILL: Dr. Bakus.

MR. BROCK: Is that somebody -=- not from Minerals
Managemant?
MR. LOWRY: Rebresents Chevron.

MR. BROCK: ©h, okay. I just wondered if --

MR. HILL: Yeah.

MR. BROCK: Yeah, okay. I was just wondering 1f it
was somebody from our office that had done it.

MR. HILL: No, no. And I've met with the oil

companies and they are working with us and stuff, I've had

dinner, and I'm real pleased. And, if it does happen I'm
sure the two -- you know, the fishing community and the cil
companies can work it out but -- no, this is a man that was

brought in that was supposed to be an authority on it and I
sat at I listened to that meeting. Then I started asking
guestions. And, if this is an authority, a person that is,
you know, his recommendation goes and goes, you know, the
different places and people actually believed that, well

then, I believe we're totally misinformed on stuff like that
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because I've actually been there. And, to me -- he even
got me thinking. You know, I've fished there before and I
thought, man, if it's that bad I better not go back. But,
that's the way I feel about it. I feel some more should

he —- you know, everything is so vague and general con a lot
of it. Thank you for your time.

MR. BROCK: We'll try to get a schedule out to at
least let you know when these meetings are far enough in
advance. Maybe we can't always adjust them for the fishing
S2AS0N. . .

MR. HILL: Yeah.

MR. BROCK: ...but we do try to keep them as much
as we can --

MR, HILL: Okay. But it just seems like to me
I'm always fishing and here the meetings are. Thank you.

MR. BROCK: Thank you, sir. Jeff Stephan?

JEFF STEPHAN
ctestifizd as follows:

MR. STEPHAN: Yes, sir. My name 1s Jeffrey

Stephan and I -- box 1035, Kodiak. And, I'd like to wel-
come you to Kodiak. We appreciate the fact that you came
to talk to us. TI'm manager of the United Fisherman's

Marketing Association here in Kodiak and I'm also a member
of the Borough Outer Continental Shelf Advisory Committee.

And, I wanted to report to you a position which our
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Association has taken on this lease offering. The
Association supports option #3 which eliminates the proposed
leasing area £rom further consideration. And, we also would
like to express our concern for your holding the hearings
four days aiter the tanner crab season bzgan. Had we not
been invelvzd in price negotiations q} this time the fleet
would have been out and there would have been very few
people in the fishing industry that would have been avail-
able to come here and testify. The 0il industry interest

in that area has not been great as I'm sure you're aware.
The potential for o0il, at least as best as has been reported
by the industry and also by MMS, is not very good consider-
ing other areas in Alaska. Chevron, for instance, has
leases in the area. They were the only ones to bid on the
previous lease oifering. And, we think that it would be
preferable to wait and judge the success of Chevron's
exploration and deliniation phases and before further lease
offerings would go forth, this -- it probably would be bet-
ter actually to wailt until the exploration phase and it
would give more opportunity for the industry and MMS to have
a better idea of what is available in that area and possibly
2valuate some of the impacts from the exploration and
delination and even the develcpment phase. And again, this
would help industry, MMS and also those of us who are con-

cerned with the environment and the success of oil develop-
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ment to have better data to discuss. 1'@ like to just read
a couple of things if you'll bear with me. It'll take a few
minutes but I'd like to read a couple of paragraphs from a
letter which Governor Sheffield presented in January. It's
dated January 11. 1It's addressed to the Honorable William
Clark. It's signed by Governor Bill Sheffield. It was pre-
sented at the OCS Advisory Committee meéeting in Washington,
January 12, 13 and 14 -- or 1lth, 12th and 13th. And, in

it he basically expresses the State's position on the five
year leasing schedule and some of the things that he says

in his letter have some significance to the Shelikof lease
offering. So, I'd like to just read a few paragraphs if

you don't mind taking a few minutes to listen. Regarding
the pre-sale process he says that our first, and I guote,
"Our first concern with the current Five-Year Program
revolves around the process used in its implementation.

The current areawide l=zasing procedure, known as
"streamlining", severely undercuts the pre-salegﬂannhx;gmocés
by shortening the length of time between the Calls for
Information and the lease sale date from three years to

two yvears and by vastly expanding the acreage to be analyzed
in the pre-sale process through the use of "areawide"
offerings. Rather than delineating the probable size and
relative interest of any sale offering through a Call for

Tract Nomination procedure, entire planning areas--sometimesg
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exceeding 100 million acres--are identified for analysis
and possible offering. The Department of the Interior's
scarce internal resources are then stretched critically thin

in an attempt to broadbrush an analysis of the entire area

in the EIS for the sale.' Now I think in looking over your
Draft Environmental Impact Statement we -~ I think these
concerns are well founded. 'Review of the actual sales

conducted to date under this process indicates that far,
far less than this vast acreage 1s actually leased by
industry.' And, T think that's a significant point regard-
ing the Shelikof tracts. 'The Department's rationale for
the greatly increased size of initial offerings has been
that such cofferings will facilitate and reward superior
exploration strategies. However, our analysis suggests
that modest increases above historical levels in actual
offerings could accomplish this goal, if industry interest
and governmental planning were focused on the most promising
acreage early in the pre-sale process.' Again I think that
is significant. A statement regarding the Shelikof, 'I
envision a tract nomination process which targets high-
potential arcas, but restricts actual sale offerings to
limited and geographically proximate areas of manageable
overall size. The research and sale preparation efforts of
State and local governments, as well as your own

Department's, would then be focused on this reascnable sale

KODIAK COURT REPORTING
P.O. Box 2079

KODIAK, ALASKA 99615
907-486-4837




10

1t

12

13

14

5

16

17

18

19

20

21

22

23

24

25

..30...

area early on in the process, with greater practical results
and much less public anxicty over the sale since the entire
planning area would not be considered for lease at cone
time.' I'm just going to breeze through here and pick out
some of the more salient points here 1f yvou'll just bear
with me for a moment. Well, this has to do basically with
the State's situation, but 1t says, 'We believe that three
sales per year 1is the maximum number that the State and our
local communities can realistically be expectéd to prepare
for. TFour sales are presently scheduled in 1984 and 1986,
but to present this in even more dramatic form, from March
1984 to April 1985 six sales are scheduled off of Alaska's
coast. Since these are areawide offerings, over 300 million
acres will be potentially considered for sale in this 13-
month period. 'To analyze and prepare for sales of this
numbar and magnitude imposes a demand upon us that we can-
not meet and still address our publig, interest responsibili-
ties.' Again, I think the Shelikof is a significantly large
area. For us to really sit Jdown and analyze some of the im-
pacts to that whole area is an awful large task, especially
given the short periocd of time that we have to work with.
Again, I must apologize also that I'm not very well prepared
for this because I didn't receive the DEIS until sometime

mid-January and we have been engaged in negotiations for

tanner crab price since then. So, I haven't really had time
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to prepare for this. 1 apologize. Again quoting from the
Governor's letter, 'The General Accounting Office's recently
updated report on the Mineral Management Service's
capabilities to implement the current Five-Year Program in
Alaska also casts sericus doubts on your own Department's
ability to conduct this nmany sales irr a manner consistent
with the public interest. Due to internal budget con-
straints, the MMS personnel assigned to Alaska's OCS appear
to be insufficient for their greatly expanded responsibili-
ties under the accelerated program, according to the
report.' And I think, looking at the DEIS, I think possibly
we're sufrfering from some of the funding and personnel
problems. 'The effects...', again quoting, 'The effects

of streamlining, which reduce the time availlable to MMS for
sale analysis, and arcawlide offerings, which enlarge the
area to be studied, could locically be offset only by

a significant increase in personnel. Such an increase

has not...' y=t '...cccurred, and, unfocrtunately, we

at the State level have observed the inevitable decline

in the quality of MMS pre-sale documents and public involve-
ment cpportunities.  Since much of what the State and

local communitics use to assess any one lease sale is
contalned in MMS-originated documents, my recommendations

on pace of sale offerings is reflective of the need for

your Dcpartment to be abkle to produce adeguate materials
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for us to respond to.' And, I think just one last para-
graph from the <ovarnor's letter here, he says -- he's
discussing the Diapir Field and uh -- the Navarin Basin,
I'm sorry. aAnd, he says, 'In the former, the State
is reguesting stipulations similar to those advocated
by the State for the Norton Sound and St. George Basin.
area '...regarding oil spill cleanup capabilities and
produced oil fransportation modalities.' And, some
of the other concerns which he listed are alsoO concerns
which our Association has. "I'he ability of the
Department...' -- regarding the Shelikof sale, 'The
ability of the Department to make responsible decisions
with regard to the Five-Year Program, and of State and
local governments to respond and prepare accordingly,
is devendent upcen an adeguate scientific data base and
synthesis effort.' So, that -- T just wanted to bring
a couple of those points up because I thought they had
some significance regarding the Shelikof lease offering.
Ang again, this is a letter from Governor Sheffield
to the Honorable William Clark dated January 11lth. Have
you fellows seen this?

MR. BROCK: Y25, we have.

MR. STEPHAI: In 1982 Secretary Clark appointed
me to the OC5 Policy Committee and I had the opportunity

as a private member to attend a meeting in January in
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Washington and had the opportunity to speak to Gary
Caruthers who, oif course, 1s the new Secretary there -- or
Assistant Secretary, and had very few minutes to just brief-
ly discuss some of our concerns in the Kodiak area with
Judge Clark. I'd likas to just read a couple of things from
Judge Clark's talk to the 0OCS5 Committee and tell you that

we agree with those points of view and hope that they might
have scme bearing on what you do with the Shelikof lease
offering. ile was discussing changes in the process and he
said, 'The purpose of these chanoges in offshore leasing

will be to increase state and public participation, to
identify and resolve issues much earlier, and to better fo-
cus on areas where the ©i1il industry truly seeks to search
and produce.' And I think that it seems from previocus his-
tory that the o1l industry is not very intzrested in search-
ing and producing in the Shelikef, Just because of the

fact that Chevron was the only one to bid and they didn't
hid on too many leases and 1t doesn't cover a lot of area.
Neither have they, as far as I know, set a date yet on which
to begin exploration activities. And from wh;t I get

from discussing that area, their leases with Chevron
personnel, they're somewhat ambivalent about going forward.
He also said that 'We are now at a juncture where the pro-
gram 13 maturing, and where we can take advantage of our

18-months experience to make adjustments.' And I think thisg
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is a good time to maybe begin making adjustments in the
overall orocess. And he alsc -- he goes on to say, 'Here
are the assumptions under which we are operating and the
orovosals we are considering: The basic concept of areawide
consideration still has validity--there is no reason to
d=part from it at this timz.' I would have liked tco had a
chance to debate that a little bit further, but I can under—
stand his position. He goes on to say that, 'A concerted
2ffort will be made to avoid dragging through the 22 month
planning process thosc areas where the level of industry
interest is minimal and where conflicts exist with other
uses. We will attempt to resolve state, environmental and
military conflicts concerns much earlier in the total
process.  We arce provosing to make more key decisions in the
4th month of the leasing vrocess which is the stage when the
area of leasing interest is defined for analysis and review
in a draft environmental impact statement. If a given itract
does not mecet the essential tests of potential energy value,
versus other multiple use values, such as fishing, military
concerns or environmental or scenic considerations, then a
tract can be dropped from further consideration in that...'
four month period. 'Tf an areca does measure up in its early
analysis or benefits-versus-liabilities, it would be further
analyzed and refined at each decision stage -- or level --

in the 22 month process.' Just a few other things here
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that I just wanted to bring out from his speech because it
seems like a little bit of a redirection of policy and,
again, 1 think this redirection has extreime significance
regarding the Shelikof offering. 'Communication will be
strengthened by periodically publishing a listing of plan-
ning milestones, by referring to sales by naﬁé and number,
by reinstituting early "scoping"” meetings and by increasing
the number of public hearings held on a draft EIS.' I think
this is probably the only public hearing for this draft
EIS. ..

MR. BROCK: Oh, no.

MR. STEPHAN: ...in the Kodiak area.

MR. BROCK: In the Kodiak area.

MR. STEPHAN: Right.

MR. BROCK: There was three in the ---
(indiscernible) Anchorage over the past.

MR. STEPHAN: Yes, that's right. But we have,
of course, some other villages around the islands that are
interested in this, and I think maybe if we could expand
some Of the areas where you have these hearings it might be
somewhat helpful to the overall process, 'I pledge to
to communicate with the states and other affected interests
before the sales process begins and then continuously
thereafter. To facilitate early balancing...' -- I go on

with guoting from his speech, 'To facilitate early balancing
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of hydrocarbon potential with environmental, economic, and
defense interests, the oll and gas industry will be urged --
expected -- to tel:l us more precisel¢y and at the beginning
of the leasing process, where they wish to lease.' Aand I
don't know how much contact you've had with the o0il industry
or how much you've attempted to find out exactly where
they're interested in the Shelikof area but I think that
it'd be a lot better off te find out 1f they have any
interest, exactly measure the exact leavel of their interest
before we go ahzsad and lcase this area. 'it is essential
that we know industry's true priorities. While we recognizg
their indication of priorities are proprietary and con-
fidential, this information must be made avalilable to us if
we are to properly balance the multiple use of the Outer
Continental Sh=lf.' And last, and I'll guote here,
'Industry interest, information gleared from earlier sales,
and MMS analysis of geologic and geophysical information
will be carefully examined and considered to refine the ori-
ginal area of consideration into smaller but perhaps more
precise areas of leasing interest.' And I -- again, I

think that has significance to the Shelikof area and we
agrec with thosce statements. Basically that concludes my
statements and we do again support the third option which
would eliminate the Shelikof from further leasing, at least

until we have a chance to evaluate what happens with Chevror
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in the area which we think would glive everybody a little kit
idea of what is Lhere.

MR. BROCK: I do want to assure you of one thing

and that's that this -- we did not purposely set this
meeting four days after tha tanncer crab season started. We
didn't -- we wére not awarce...

MR. STEPHAN: Sure.

MR. BROCK: ...07 that when we set the meeting.
We had no intentions of -- I'm glad for the sake of the
hearing that you're stili here.

MR. STEPHAN: Well, I didn't mean to insinuate
that --

MR. BROCK: ©No, 1 knew you didn't.

MR. STEPHAN: Okay.

MR. BROCK: 1 just wanted to assure you that we
did not do it intentionally. And also, of course, as you
well know, that the change of Mr. Clark at this point has
changed some of thes= things but this process was started
prior to his coming intc the office, so some of these
things will be picked up in the process.

MR. STEPHAN: Thank you. Appreciats your cowinag
to RKodiak and hope your stay here is enjoyable.

MR. BROCK: Thank you. Did you want te go now,
sir?

MR. HERRNSTEEN: Sure.
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MR. BROCK: Mr. Herrnsteen.
DAVE HERRNSTEEN
testitied as follows:

MR. HERRNSTEEN: My name 1is Dave Herrnsteen,
H-¢c-r-r-n-g—-t-c-e-n, Box 1704, Kodiak. I have a fishing
vessel, the Anna D. I've been a commercial fisherman
here since 1966 and make all of my income from fishing.
I'm also on the Board of Directors of the United Fisherman's
Marketing Association, the same one Jeff is our manager
of. And, 1 don't want to beat a horse but I did want
to say, as others have said, that I do regret -- it was
one of the positions of our Assoclation, the timing, I
understand, wasn't deliberate, it was accidental that the
meeting was timed four days after our seascon. Qur season
is scheduled by State and Federal regulations set well
over a year ahead of time, our opening date, and I think
it's just indicative of the problem of having too many
sales at one time that there may be not enough attention
given to some of the details of the availability of public
input. The year has been unusual with no king crab season
in a coupie of ways. First of ail, by having no king crab
season, instead of having our pots already in the waterxr,
as most oif us normally do at this time of year, the past
three or four weeks have been very hectic ones trying to

gat our pots off the land and into the water. Fortunately
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we've had a nice, cold winter this past month which I've
enjoyed except for moving the pots. It's very hard moving
trailer loads of pots on icy roads and getting them out of
the snow and it's left a lot of people behind schedule as
far as putting thelr pots in the water. If every boat's got
150 or 200 or more pots, they've got to getthem from the pot
storage area off the docks, it's a very hectic thing and not
only takes a lot of time but it doesn't really put you in
the mood after some of that frustration to go through that
book, and I haven't been able to go through it yet. Price
negotiation time also is -—— can be for some people a trying time.
Sa, it's a -- we haven't been able to give attention to

this document as we have other yearsrand I think some of it
is because of the lack of time on itf Our Assopciation, as
Jeff says, and I personally also support that Alternative

$#3 In deleting Shelikof. You know, previous documents have
polinted out, I think, and there's been lots of testimony

as to the vast guantity and numbers of fisheries there. I
personally f£ish dungeness six months out of the year over on
the mainiand from Geographic down to Puale Bay, as we call
it, the South Mainland, and most of that area is part of the
Katmali Natilonal Monument. There are beautiful beaches

there and they're unusual in one way because there's a lot
of pumice on the beaches from the volcanic eruption of the

¥atmai, scme of it even floats on the surface. You ses
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rocks floating around. There's a southwesterly current thaq
goaes -- the current runs down Shelikof coming from the
Barren Islands down and goes along that shore and there's a
bank there, an edge there, a deep edge where the -- what
goes down to a trench of 140 or so fathoms. The current
runs down therc and as it hits the bays sometimes it

eddys in the bay and scmetimes -- 1t doesn't change
direction every twelve nours like currents do most places.
It's such a strong cu..ent, that direction. Of course,
sometimes the wind is going the other direction, so vour
seas are twice as hard cause if your wind is going one way
and your current going the other, it Jjust makes the seas
like that. Well, one of the things is if you have a spill
in that area that you're going to get that 0il going on
these beaches, and I don't know that much about different
kinds of sand excepts that it seems to me that kind of
volcanic sand and ash and that pumice would Jjust -- it
wouldn't just roll right off, 1t would sink into it. A lot
of the marine life, the dungeness crab, the razor clams,
your tanner crab and your other crab live in those shallow
areas. That's where the fish congregate. The salmon
congredate for spawning and the herrving are there for their
spawning in the Spring. Springtime and early summer 1is
when it's the liviiest over there as far as marine life up

in the shallows where you'd have that impact from an oil
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spill. And, you know, I don't think there'd be any

way of stopping that oil if there was a spill. Even the
bears on that Monument thaere, you see, even they eat the
razor clams a lot. It's a prime food source for the brown
bears over there. And, I think there's no doubt, that
bottom there, you know, from five fathoms on up to the
beoach, a lot of thesc bays it just churns over and if you
get a storm your pots may end up 200 yards up on the beach
and a lot of times -- or they'll be sunken in because it's
so -- it's not like a rocky bottom where something just --
0il would wash off of it. 1It's this rich life. It's
because the bottom 1s this way that there's s¢ much marine
life there. If it was rocky there wouldn't be so much on it
aexcept a few things sticking on it. It's just -- it's
difficult country because there's not a lot of shelter.
Most of 1t is wide open country and the wind can blow from
so many dlfferznt dirsctions. I don't think -- you know,

technically since the Faderal waters are three miles

offshore, that would give a three mile buffer. The proposed
lease sale 1s Lrom threo miles from each side of Shelikof
and, you know, a lot of times -- sometimes your prevailing

winds are westerly or southwest which would bring it cver
the Kodiak side or else it's northeasterly which is going to
swoop it down on the mainland side. But a three mile

buffer, if there are wells within three miles of shore

KOBIAK COURT REPORTING
P.O. Box 207%
KODIAK, ALASKA 99615

907-486-4837




10

LR

12

13

14

15

16

17

13

19

20

21

22

23
24

25

there'd be no way of stopping that o0il or it wouldn't even
have a chance to dissipate in the water, as oil people say some
times 1t's better to have a storm 1f you have a blowout be-
cause that way it churns up the o0il and breaks it up, which
could very well be, I don't know. But if you have one within
three miles of the beach, I don't -- if it's a serious
blowout you're not going to be able to break it up in that
f£ime. One other thing I'd like to mention is, as some of
the other people have mentioned, the timing. OQur tanner
crab season is when there is the most activity of fixed
gear, and which opens now, particularly for the month. I

was an eclected official with the Kodiak Island Borough for

four vearsuntil last October. I didn't run for re-clection.
I was two years as an assembly member and two years as .
mayor. And, last vear we did some negotiating, Ms. Freed

and 1, representing the borough down in Junean with Chevron
over their drilling permit. They already had the lease, you
see. And, of course, our druthers was since they had the
lease was at lzast to try and get some sort of seasonal re-
striction on it because the wintertime, particularly this
time of year, is the worst, not only for weather. Of course
I can understand the o0il companies =side, they don't want

any restrictions. And, it was pointed out to us that there
were no restrictions when the lease was sold, so it would

.

be -- they didn't feel it was proper for the state, if the

1

-
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state snou.d have used it's CZM, the state declined it, to
put any restrictions on 1t. But there was thls catch-22.
And they tell us that if the state uses it's CZM authority
to put on some seasonal restrictions they would go to court
saying that those restrictions should have beén in place at
the time of the lease sale if they were so desired. And so
if there were to be leasz sales, you know, it'd seem to me
there should be some sort of restrictions. And that time
of year, I mean, it does colncide with ~- there's no doubt
there's an economic conflict. And particulary, our really
bottomline was at least don't move a drilling rig intec that
area while we're fishing. 2And, that was our very bottom.
0Of course, we couldn't get anything qut of it except we
sort af got & word of mouth agreemsnt that Chevron wouldn't
do that at that time but it wasn't anything in writing.
and, you know, it's been -- Chevron has had budgetary
problems in trying to finance the well., But it seems to me
that rather than -- as Hank Pennington pointed out, that it
is an expense if you only do -- if you have some sort of
seasonal restrictions and it's best to put it in at the
beginning rather than later on down the line. I can see
thelr viewpoint on it. This idea of the Bering Sea and
Norton Socund and Beaufort and those areas being the prime
areas for the summer time and then they -~ there's just a

trend where seisgsmic vessels, not only seismic vessels, and
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rigs, they like to use them around here in the spring and
fall or the winter rather than 1in the summertime when it's
the best time to do it around here because you have less
weather. Also you don't have fixed gear in the deep water
where the lease salz is proposed. I just would like to
reiterate that, that it is a -- you know, we're sort of
the way station going and coming and the lesser priority.
“et a rig cheap, ckay, if it's February, it's February.
You know, the mentality of som= of the people planning in
San Francisco and others always aren't as cognizant of the
actual conditions around herc. I feel that there ought to
be narrowing down the focus of the lease areas rather than
having real large lease sale arcas as has been the past —-
for the past few years. Onc of the prowlems is, is that
when you have such large areas, then you have incresased
selsmic activity. Selsmic activity is one of the main aread
of problems with any kind of fixed gear; be it pots or be

it halibut long line or whatever. And so, once again, you
get thoe seismic vessels coming through doing spec work and
a lot of times if they're doing spec work they're not as —-
they don't have as -- sometimes as much PR concern with the
iocal industry as if 1t's a regular operator who is doing
his own seismic work. Chavron told us ahead of time and
was very good about it. And we have had improved relations|

I've been part of this, representing our Association along
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with Jeff on this 0il/Fisheries Group of Alaska. And, I've
had some good mectings with oll companies and, you know, over
the years we've galined a lot in understanding of each other's
problems. We have some communications set up through a
manual and everything elss, which you may be aware of, to try
and lessen these seismic fishing conflicts and I'm very hope-
ful that they're going to work but we haven't had them tested
yet because we haven't had a king crab season and it's still
new, but I think it i1s one disadvantage of having such large
arsas in a lease sale. You know, my philosophy is that the
two industries, we need to work together but we need to
recognize each other's priorities and, you know, Shelikof is
not an oil industry priority from anything I can gather. I
understand Chevron can't get partners to share the cost of a
well on their present lease, T Just haven't heard of interest.
And, of course, I'm not that knowledgable on the ¢il

industry side but, without a guestion, Shelikcof is a prime —-

yvou know, one of the prime fishing grounds of Alaska. And

it's a -- you know, this town, as you well know, 1is entirely
a fishing town. Fishing and government that's here because
of the fishing. If it wasn't for the fishing we wouldn't

have the Coast Guart and the Fish & Game and all the govern-

ment agencies. 1 agree, as others have said, that with al-
ready having leaseholder there and having -- I think there have
been -- twice there have been sales, haven't there? Didn't
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the sales that didn't -- weren't sold the first time, weren't
they put up again? So, twice there have been sales. And,
it seems to me that's kind of indicative that rather -- you

know, rather than cause a lot of work and anxiety on your
part and our part and all this, it'd be a good time to drop
this lease sale. I would like to clarify something. A few
people menticned this Dr. Bakus. He was doing work for
Chevron, some things required for their permit. Actually he
towed a TV camera along the drill -- the drill site over this
four sgquarc mile area and his figures -- his mathematics were
way off and it caused a lot of distress when a so called
axpert came to this town and tried to tell us all about our
tanner crab and king crab and why they were a dead fisheries
and everything =2lse and he was talking to fishermen who
fished right where he was at. So, we found hif errors in

his work finally and they were vointed out. I was able to
take part, representing our Association and the Oil/Fisheries
Group of Alaska, in a panel discussion ¢f the National Ocean
Industries Assoclation in California, it's a national trade
association of the oil industries and I'm well aware both of
our industries are depressed right now and, you know, I be-
came very well aware of -- in talking with all these differen
0il company people of their need to get the wheels turning
just like we need to make some dollars, and 1 don't want to

nput undue stumbling Plocks in anyone's way but Shelikof is so

:
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minor and, you know, 1t doesn't have the interest. It's not
going to be the one that get their industry rolling, just
like we nz2ed to find ways to get our industry rolling again
too. And, you know, all industries grow like this, we Jjust
happen to be in the same -- or parts of our industry are in
the same thing. That pretty much concludes my testimony
unless you have any questions.

MR. BROCK: 1 do want to emphasize that this pro-
posal does not include anything within that three mile line.

MR. HERRNSTEEN: I realize that because that's
state waters.

MR. BROCK: Right.

MR. HERRNSTEEN: But it secms to me anything up to
threce miles -- three miles isn't enocugh of a buifer.

MR. BROCK: Okay.

MR. HERRNSTEEN: Now whether it should be six or
ten or -- of course, the straits are only twenty five or so
miles across.

MR. BROCK: Right.

MR. HERRNSTEEN: And if there are specific pliaces

or 1f a person could narrow their concerns, why, that would

' make 1t easier {or a community like ours to comment on it.

But when vou take the whole straits, and there's so many
interests involvad but, yeah, I do understand it's state

waters.
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MR. BROCK: Okay. I just wanted to make sure that]
you —-- that there wasn't a misunderst;nding of how close we
were going to the shore here.

MR. UERRNSTEEN: Yzah. It seemed to me that it
used to be lcase sales were just blocks here and there or
proposals, and now everything is put up and it makes it hard
for us.

MR. BROCK: Yeah. Thank you, sir.

MR. HERRNSTEEN: Thank you.

MR. BROCK: Jeff allen?

JEFF ALLEN
testified as follows:

MR. ALLEN: My name 1s Jeff Allen, Box 1203,
Kodiak. I'wve fished commercially around Kodiak since about
1971 and T've spent guite a bit of time in Shelikoif Straits
and I just would like to state that the way I see it, the
risks to our fisheries and to conshore habitats far outweigh
the potential for oil deavelopment in Shelikof Straits. So,
I would like to go on record as supporting the deletion of
the straits from o0il leases. Thank you.

MR. BROCK: Thank you. Chip? I'm not going to
try that last name.

CHIP THREINEN
testified as follows:

MR. THREINEN: Yszah, it's Threinen. My name is
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Chip Threinen. Did you get the spelling all right?
T-h-r-e-i-n-e-n. and I live at Box 4172, Kodiak. Or, that's
wher= I get my mail. T live elsewhere.

MR. BROCK: Tight quarters, huh?!

MR. YTHREINEN: Yzah! I guess I would say, you
know, of course, we all use petroleum products so we have to
realize that we have to accept some of the problems of oil
development at some peint. And I'1ll just keep my statement
brief and I'll say because it's such a large area it looks
like it hasn't really bcen narrowed down enough and it looks
like there's others that might be -- have a little bit more
potential. 120 million barrels over a 25 year period is
what I understand from that in the summary. And that's, I
guess, a few months worth of o0il from the pipeline and that
doesn't scem like it's a -- maybe it should bz studied a
little bit more before it's let out for lease. And just
from what I undergtand, there's not a hell of a lot -- a heke
of a lot of interest from the o©i]l companies in looking at
that area. So, I guess [ just have to say that I'1l}l support
the third alternative in thaet to just delete Shelikof Strait
from the proposal.

MR. BROCK: re you a fisherman, sir?

MR. THREINEN: Yes, sir.

MR. BROCK: Qliver Holm?

OLIVER HOLM
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testified as follows:

MR. HOTM: My name is Oliver Holm. Box 55,
Ouzinkie. I live on Whale Island. I am President of the
Kodiak Halibut Fisherman's Association although we haven't
been able to have a meeting to discuss this. I just received
my copy of the impact statement about a week ago with getting
the mail in Ouzinkie and living on Whale Island, so I haven't
been able to look at this document although I was involved

with the first DEIS hearing and looked at that document gquite

P well., I want to say that I'm a commercial fisherman and I['ve

fished in Kodiak for twenty two years. T've fished herring,
salmon, tanner crab, halibut, king crab, saimon. It's a
real rich area of gray cod. You have the biggest spawning
pollack mass in the Gulf of Alaska in Shelikoif Straits, a
burgzoning fishery there that wiil be domestic"shortly. A
iot of gray cod. It's 2 black cod nursery area at the west
side of Sheiikof Straits. A blg fishery on herring, salmon,
tanner crab and king crab. Have a lcot of little populaticons
all over the straits. Whzather on the b2ach or in the middle of
the straits, it's all connected, the water is. It's a Jjust
a lot of fishearies at risk. Aside from the esastside of
Kodiak Island, it's probably the richest area in the whole
Gulf of Alaska for fisheries production. From your report,
the likzlihood of finding oil is not gignificant enough, I

feel, to risk all these fisheries. The generalized conclu-
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sions as to the environmental impact, although I haven't

been able to look at all the specific data yet, the first
sale ~- the first impact statement was s0 broad and so
generalized and 1 understand this one is even worse because
the areas being considered for sale are even bigger that the
assessment of the damages and the risks aren't —-- are just
not adeguate when we have such a big area. One specific ared
I'd like to comment about is the area south of Cape Ikolik.
The map shows the area Jjust outside the three mile line
running down onto Alitak Flats in the area south of Cape
Ikolik and west of Sitkinak Island outside of Alitak Bay.

The International Pacific Halibut Cow@ission has identified
that area as a critical halibut nursery area for the whole
Cultf of Alaska. ‘There's also the -- we have a problem with
the kiny crab -- healith of the king crab rescurce now. That
is the one remaining school of king crab in the whole western
gulf that is in relatively good shape. And hopefully we'll
regenerate the rest of our stocks off of that school. And
that's all in a large eddy or gyre that forms off the south
waest below the Shelikof Straits. You can fish at Bumble Bay
or Cape Ikolik on the corner there seining, the tide will run
around the back eddy there constantly. It never turns around
because you've got -- there's tremendous current passing down
through Shelikof Straits, and so anything spilled there, de-

rending on which way the wind, scmz of i1t might blow
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over on the mainland if there's strong winds that way, but
basically anything spilled out there is going to end up being
spread over huge areas and particularly that area on the
southaend. Tt'll end up over bigger areas than just where

the drilling is confined to, such strong tides there. And,

1 was at the North Pacific Council meetings this fall and
Peter Allen and T wera getting in the elevator at the
Sheffield Hotel and ran into a guy with a Rodiak {indiscerni-
ble) said 'Kodiak Driliing' logo on his cap. Being from
Kodiak we asked him, 'Ch, are you drilling down in Kodiak

or working down there?' And he said, oh no, no. We asked

him 1f there was (indiscernible) in the Shelikof Straits.

Oh no, he said, no, that area's terrible. It's horrible
weather and we don't like it down there at all. He really
worked up in the Cook Inlet area, (indiscernible) Kodiak.

You know, from the weather reports from the rigs that have
been out there and stuff, it's a real, real tough area
environmentally to do the work in and there's low, fairly
low potential of success out there for the drilliing companies
A real high risk to a lot of fishing industries there and
I feel that option #3 is what I would favor. The Shelikof
Stralt shouldn't be leased.

MR. BROCX: Thank you, sirz James Guilmet,
G-u—-l-l-~m-e~-t?

MR. GUILMET: Yeah, that's James Guilmet.
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MR. BROCK: Guilmet?

MR. GUILMET: Guilmet.

MR. BROCK: Okay.

MR. GUILMET: Sort of like gillnet,wyou know.

MR. BROCK: Okay.

MR. CUILMET: I did at one point.

JAMES GUILMET

testified as follows:

MR. GUILMET: My box number 1is 3472, Kodiak, and
I'm a commercial fisherman. TI'm fishing in Cook Inlet right
now tanner crab. And, I want to go on record as opposing --
or supporting the third alternative. And, I -- right now,
like last trip, 1 had uh -~ weatherwise, I had ice coming
out of Cook Inlet and I was anchored up for eight of twelve
days duce to weathcr. Sixty, seventy knot winds a lot of
that and, oh, fifteen, sixteen foot seas. Able to fish maybe
three hours in a day or four hours in icing conditions. I
don't think the oll rigs would have much better success,
And somebody already mentioned pot loss. 1 get constant
pot loss over there with big freighters coming through and
tugs coming through towing through the gear. I've lost over
thirty pots already due to that. So, I think, you know,
it really has to be studied a little bit for these other
fisheries. T fish with my family during the summertime hali-

but fishing and I know there's a lot of smaller halibut in
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Shelikof. L don'k know il there's a breeding ground but

I know it was mentioned up by Latax Rocks. I know last year

I T was fishing king crab along there and I would -- I could

| -~ 1 set some gear along that edge and come up with eight,

ten halibut in ecach pot, ten to fifteen pounders. I quit

fishing there just because of that. There wasn't any king
crab there anyway. But, I feel it should be really loocked
into. Thank you.

MR. BROCK: LeRoy Costal?

MR. COSSETTE: Cossette.

MR. BROCK: Cossette. I'm just going to start
guitting pronouncing these names. I've been striking out
on every one.

LEROY COSSETTE
testificed as follows:

MR. COSSETTE: LeRoy Cossette, Box 2724, Kodiak.
I've been a commercial fisherman for sixteen years. Mostly

in Bristol Bay. The last eight years here in conjunction

"with Bristol Bay fishing. B2And, I'm opposed tc the oil in-

dustry moving into Kodiak because of the sensitive environ-

| ment and I don't think the environwent has been assessed prop-

erly according to what I've heard. I don't think they
realize the tremendous biomass of pollack we have out there.
Probably, oh gee, I suppose 900,000 tons. Somewhere in that

neighborhood. Maybe more than that. But I just don't think
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they realize what happens whoen that amount of a biomass
spawns. There's just -- there's eggs fleoating all over
out there and 1f vou have an ©il spill, that's going to
really take a toll on thosc eggs. And they've done studies
on how oil effects king crab larvae, and it's highly toxic.

So, 1I'm sure the tanner crab or the dungeness, no matter

what c¢reature you have out there, it's going to effect them.

And those -- I understand about 90 per cent of those oil
workers are sportsmen too and that's one thing we don't
need is any more sportsmen around here. You can see the
trouble they're having in Cook Inlet! That's all I've got.

MR. BROCK: Mr. Burch? Al Burch?

AL BURCH
testified as follows:

MR. BURCH: My name is Al Burch, B-u~r-c-~h. I'm
the manager of the Alaska Draggers Association. My brother
and I also own two large draggers here in Kodiak. I‘'ve
been a fisherman since 1960. My brother has been a fisher-
man Since 1945, All of our fishing has been in the State
of Alaska. I've bzen involved in the 0CS process since
lease sale #46, 1974 T believe. Hank and the rest of the
people have pretty covered most of the points that I was
thinking about. There is -- a little more additional data

I think should be collected. ©On Section V on page ~--

Section ITI, page 74 -- I realize this book was probably put togethe

P

30
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eight, ten months agoe. We've had a tremendous change in

the fisheries since then. Our king crab fishery has
collapsed. Our bottomfish fishery is -- whitefish fisherv,
excuse me, is starting to move ashore. The joint ventures
have hcen very active in the Shelikof Straits this past
season. We've had nine mother ships working around Kcdiak
Island. We've had fifteen catcher boats fishing for those
nine mother ships. The data has been c¢ollected. Natiocnal
Marine Fisheries observers have been on all of those
vessels 100 per cent of the time. We've had company reps
on all of those vessels. So, while I don't think yvou could
get the data from the company reps; the National Marine
Fisheries has the same data available. This will identify
the amount of the target species. The incidental by
catch also has been identified and recorded. that data

is availablie. 1 think that should be included. Also we
are working with varicus companies. This coming year I
expect to see a very large increase in both shore based
and joint venture work in the Kodiak area. That data will
be collected. It will be available as it's collected.
Usually about a months delay. We have, as Hank said, nine
plants in the Kodiak area thinking of bottomfish. Three
of those plants wilil be going within.a very short time.
This work that's being created is mostly Alaskan boats.

Of the fifteen vessels, I think two or three were not
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Alaskan boats. So, it's -- this is more of a smaller joint
venture type industry that we're getting into. It's not
the large super trawiers. 1t's an industry that will
stretch year-round. It will support a large number of
fishermen and shore based workers. Thank ycu. One other
thing here, 1t states that -- in the Statement here it says
that most of our boats in Kodiak are gillnet drift boats.

I don't think that's correct!

MR. BROCK: Thank you. That 1is all of the people
we have signed up to testify. 1Is there anybody else that
wouid like to testify? Sir?

TORY BACH
testified as follows:

MR. BACH: My name is Toby Bach, B-a-c-h. Box
2789, Kodiak. And I'm a commercial fisherman. I own the

fishing vessel Van Elliott. I've been a commercial fisher-

man for the past -- since 1974, for the past ten vears.

I spent guite a bit of that time fishing in the Shelikof.
I'm well aware of the weather conditions cut there and I
was wondering or concerned about the ability of a -- if
there was an o0il spill, and 1 know they have some boats

and things just specially made for oil clean up, if they
would ever be able to get the boats to the site by the time

the spill was -- or by the time they could be at all

effective in cleaning up the o0il spill. And due to weather,
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]

if by the time they were able to get there the ©il spill
would be compietely out of hand. I wasn't here at the
beginning of the meeting when you discussed the timing of
this meeting, whether it was accidently after the time
beginning of ocur tanner season or if it was just an oversitel
If it was an oversite I feel that's just as bad. We'wve
been here without -- the fishing community has basically,
since king crab season, duite a few of us laying idle. On
the 10th the season was supposed to open and most of these
-- most of the fishcrmen and guite a few people in this
room wouldn't even have been here -- excuse me, wouldn't
even have bheen here to discuss this preoblem or to give you
any of our input. I feel that that's a gross mistake and
if it wasn't accidental T still think -~ then I feel that
there shouid have boen more consideration on your part as
to the town of Kodiak, the people being here. I'm not say-
ing this too well, but as far as most of these fishermen
being out fishing on the 10th of February for the opening
of tanner seascn. I would also like to go on the record
saving that I am for proposal #3 of deleting any drilling
in the Shelikof at all. And also, in crab fishing we do
fish with fixed gear, the buoy and a pot, and that if some-
one during a season, since we have -- our king crab season
is no longer -- we're not allowed to go king crab fishing

any more. This is the only crab fishing that I do during
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the year and if I do lose gear during a season, that's a

very heavy loss to me. NO
crab season but I'm l=ft w
the rest of the fishing seo
looks to be only like thir
that during a scason 1f I
something -- 1 los= gear,
but if I do lose five or t
over by a what ever kind o
impact on my season.  And
oil that they're looking £
worth the negative impact
and also the many people t
economically duz to the fi

MR. BROCK: Sir?

MARK
testified as follows:

MR. BUCKLEY: My
B-u-c-k-l-e-y. My address
a commercial fisherman and
OCs Advisory Council. For
commercial fisherman I was

as a habitat biologist and

t only becausc this is my only
ithout those pots for my -- for
ason, which 1s quite short. This
ty days for tanner season. And
do losc gear, you know, to

a small amount of gesar every year
en pots or whatever to a -- run

f boat, it bhas quite a negative
also, T teel that the amcunt of
or in the Shealikof Strait is not
it could have if there is a spill
hat the Shelikof supports

sheries. Thank vou.

BUCKLEY

name is Mark Buckley,

is Box 649 here in Kodiak. I'm
I'm alsc a member of the Kodiak
seven years before I became a
employed by the State of Alaska

a fishery bioclogist and I worked

for three ¥wears as a habitat biologist on the Trans 2laska

Pipeline ensuring that the

pipeline was built-.in accordance
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with State and Federal envirconmental stipulations and
regulations. So, I have a little bit of understanding about
this sort of thing., T agree with much of what's been said
here tonight. Briefly recapping, I agree that the area of
the propased lease sale is much too large. In the future,

I would suggest that lease sale arcas be confined to smaller
areas. The process —-- the hearing process, the public
hearing process has been much too fast. 1 think that its
become obvious in the meeting tonight that the Shelikof
Strait is a very, very productive area and it's becoming
more Iimportant to the economic livelihocds of the people
here in Kodiak because of the increasing participation of
the Kodiak fleet in the bottomfish -- bottom fisheries

in the Shelikof Strait. It seems to me that the oil indus-
try 1s not terribly interested in the Shelikof Straits.

It's really low on their priority list. &And, it seems to

me that from my =2xperiences out in the Shelikof Strait and
from other -- in areas in the waters of Alaska that oil
spill clean up of the Shelikof Strait at certain times of
the year would be very, very difficult, :if not impossible.
Some specific comments that I have about the DEIS have to

do with the potential stipulations in Section II, pages
three through eight. And in particuiar, my comment 1is about
Stipulation #3 which is called the 'Protection of Biological

Resources'. In my opinion it's very, very vague and it's
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much too vague. It says that the lessees will have to find -
or fund rather, some research 1f the lessee finds areas --
new areas of special biological sensitivity. Apparently

all the resecarch that ever needs to be done in these areas
has been donce according tc the DEIS. 1t doesn't even say
that the lessee himself will have to go and look for these
new areas. Just that he may be asked to do so at some other
time. e may be asked to fund some research into new areas
of biological sensitivity. 1In other words, I think that
this is the one stipulation that's in there specifically

for this lease sale that 1s there to protect areas of biologi
cal sensitivity and it doesn't mean very much at all, if
anything. It's so vague it can't really mean anything. It
can be just totally thrown out the window. The information
to lessees, which 1s Section 11, pages eight through seven-
teen in my opinion is just filler. They say that uh --
there's little in the content of the information to lessees
that's enforceable. It seems to me that they just put it

in there to make it look good. But, I really don't see that
it even needed very much to be there. That has to do
basically with information about potential bioclogical
problems. My own personal recommendations are that I recom-
mnend that we go in favor of Alternative #3, the deletion

of Shelikof Strait. BAnd also, from other considerations

I have, I also recommend that we go in favor also of

1

i
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Alternative #4, the buffer zones around wildlife areas.
Thank you.

MR. BROCK: Thank you, sir. Yes, sir?

CHARLIE JOHNSON

testified as follows:

MR. JOKNSON: My name is Charlie Johnson. I'm
a commercial fisherman. 1I1I've been a fisherman for seventeen
vears and reside in Kodiak and have two fishing vessels here.
I just wanted to go on record supporting Alternate #3. And

I thnink its been brought out here over and over again that

i going into an area which doesn't hold that much promise for

too much o0il is asking too much and might be sacrificing
ali the riches that we are getting from Shelikof Straits
in the fisherics. Not to mention the wildlife and marine
mammals that it might effect if we did have a major spill,
which T don't think anybody can predict but I think it's
just -- it's too much of a gamble. I think we should take
a wait and see approach as to what Chevron does come up with
on their exploration before we would go ahead and lease any-
thing more out in the Shelikof Straits. Thank you.

MR. BROCK: Thank you, sir. Do we have anybody
eclse?

ROLAND RUQSS

testified as follows:

MR. RUOSS: My name is Roland Ruoss, Box 1371.
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i Oh, the last name is R-u-o-s-s. And, I just heard about
this over dinner tonight so 1'® not too well prepared. This
is mostly for my education to come up here and listen. But

what I find when I listen is that maybe this is all pro-
aressing pretty rapidly. I'm a young guy and I'm probably

going to use a lot of o0il as 1 grow up and I suspect that

we're all going to use lots of oil when we fish. So, I

don't want to run the oil industry out. I've talked to some
o0il people, especially Cook Inlet, that's our closest oil,
they do a good job up there is what I hear. So, maybe we
don't have a whole lot to fear maybe with oil spills and
all this but I also suspect that maybe technology is going
to improve and that some day they may be able to work in
Shelikoi Strait. I don't know if they can right now and
I don't know 1f we should gamble with 1t right now. It seems
that most of us make our living out of Shelikef Strait
around the island, and 1've done that for ten years just
a little bit compared to a lot of other people that have
worked here a long time. So, I'll support this third propos-
al that deletes Shelikof from the lease sales then.

MR. BROCK: Are you a fisherman, sir?

MR. RUOSS: Yeah, T do. 1Is this something that
can be put into the future, this Shelikof Strait area?

MR. BROCK: That's one of the options, yes.

MR. ROUOOSS: Ckay. :
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MR. BROCK: That's one of the options of --

MR. RUOSS: Now is proposal #3 to delete it com-
pletely forever?

MR. BROCK: 1It's a -- proposal #3 is a deferral.

MR. RUOSS: Okay. That's what I'd support there.

MR. BROCK: It doesn't state how long. It's just
a deferral at this point.

MR. RU0OSS: Okay. Thank you.

MR. BROCK: Thank you, sir. Any other comments?
Any othexr testifiers?

HARVEY GOODELL

MR. GOODELL: Yes, good evening. My name is
Harvey Goodell. T iive at Box 3108 here in Kodiak.

MR. BROCK: Would you spell that l;st name, sir?

MR. GOODELL: G-o-o-d-e~l-1l. And myself, I'm
fairly new in the fishing industry. I am a fisherman and
at the present moment I do just crew on one of the boats
here in town. As I see 1t, it would be probably very
advantagceous 1if we did kind of wait and see what happens
with the Chevron situation over there in the Shelikof. I
| primarily just wanted to go on record as being for the
deferral there of the lease sale in the Shelikof. Thank
you.

MR. BROCK: Thank you. Anybody else?

{PAUSE)
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MR. BROCK: If nobody else wants to tastify, it's
3:48, we'll close the hearing. Thank you all for coming.
we do appreciate your comments and, again, I w;nt to
emphasize that we will do a better Jjob checking on the open-
ing of seasons next time. Although I can't always promise
that we will -- that we'll be able to abide by that because
sometimes our schedule is such that we can not always
schedule it to the best of everybody's. And, it seems like
no matter what month you schedule something, somebody has
got a conflict. But w2 will try our best not to make it
look like we may have done it intentignally, which I want
to assure you we did not. We do appreciate you all coming
and I will be glad to ~- or any of my staff will be glad
to answer any questions now that the hearing is closed.

REPORTER: Shall T go off?

MR. BROCK: Yeah. Off the record.

(OFF RECORD)

END OF PROCEEDINGS

ok okkkokk
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CERTIFICATHE

S5TATE OF ALASKA
Jss.:
Third Judicial District )

I, Deborah L. Burgy, Notary Public in and for
Alaska and Court Reporter for Kodiak Court Reporting do here-
by certify:

That this transcription, as heretofore annexed,
is a true and correct transcription of the testimony of
said persons, taken electronically by me and thereafter
transcribed by me to the best of my knowledge and ability.

I am not a relative or employee or attorney or
counsel of any of the parties, nor am 1 financially interest-
ed in this action.

DATED at Kodiak, Alaska this - day of February,
1984.

SIGNED AND CERTIFIED TO BY:

Deborah L. Burgy
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PROCIEEDTINGS

MR. BROCK: 1I'd like to welcome you to the hearing
this afternoon. My name is Bob Brock. I'm regional super-
visor for T.easing and Environment with the Minerals
Management Service here in Anchorage and I've been designated
to chair this hearing. The purpose of this hearing is to
receive views and comments and suggestions from the public
and private sectors on the Draft Environmental Impact
Statement f£or Gulf Alaska/Cook Inlet proposed sale number 88,
This document was prepared by Minerals Management Service in
accordance with the National Environmental Policy Act. An
official recorder seated over here to my far right will make
a verbatim transcript of the hearing. Everything that is
spoken during the hearing will be recorded. To assure a
complete and accurate statement it is necessary that only
one person speak at a time, and the others should remain as
qguiet as possible. Copies of the transcript will be avail-
able through Akulaw Court Reporting. You may make arrance-~
ments today with the court reporter here or call Akulaw at
274-3645 here in Anchorage. Copies are not available through
the Minerals Management Service. This is not an adversary
proceeding. No one will be placed under oath. However,
repre -- presentation should be relevant and supported by
pertinent data. Speakers will not be guestioned unless a

member of the panel wishes to clarify facts or to obtain

» [,I__ 340 G STREET, SUITE 200
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additional information. However, this does not mean that
that member of the panel has previously made up their mind
in advance. The member of the -- the members of the panel
are not here to answer questions. The purpose of the hearing
igs to receive information from vou, not to exchange views.
Panel members are present to obtain as complete an understand-
ing as possible of all views of all interested parties.
Speakers will be called on in the order of which they've
registered. If you wish to speak but have not already regis+
tered, please reqgister with Kav Tracy, seated there in the
pack by that tanle. When you speak, begin your remarks with
your name, address, occupation, and whom you represent. And
if you would spell your name it would be -~ assure us of a
more accurate document. If you have prepared testimony,
please give a copy to the court reporter over here on my far
right for the official record. If you wish to submit addi-
tional written testimony, please give her copies of that alsg.
This material will all be entered into the hearing record.
The department will re -- accept written comments and state-
ments from anyone who would prefer to make written rather
than oral comments, from anyone wishing to supplement their
oral comments, and from anyone who is able to -- unable to
attend the hearing. Please address those comments to the
Minerals Management Service, Regional Manager, Alaska Region}

Post Cffice Box 101159, Anchorage, 99510. The comment period
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for this draft impact statement eloses March the 20th, 1984.
All written comments received prior to March the 20th will b4
part of the hearing record and will be granted the same con-
sideration as anything presented here today. The panel mem-
bers, in addition to myself, on my left is Rishi Tyagi from
the Minerals Management Service here in Anchorage, and we
were supposed to have Mr., Steve Herman from the Justice
Department. He got snowed in in Kodiak and has not been able
to get out vet, so Judy Gottlieb from the Minerals Management
Service 1is supstituting. With that, we'd like the first
speaker, which is Mr. Carl Bauman and Tom Cook up on a panel
from AOGA.

UNIDENTIFIED: That's correct.

MR. BAUMAN: Members of the panel, my name is Carl
Bauman, B-a-u-m-a-n, of the law tirm of Hughes, Thorsness,
Gantz, Powell & Brundin. I'm here today to speak on behalf
of the Alaska 0il and Gas Association, AOGA. AOGA is a trade
association whose members account for the bulk of oil and
gas exploration, production, and transportation activities in
Alaska and on the Alaska OCS. Many of AOGA's members are

interested in tlie proposed Gulf of Alaska/Cook Inlet Lease

W

Offering. AOGA has requested and obtained permission to mak(
a multiple witness presentation. We do this to avoid poten-
tially repetitive presentations by our individual members.

I would like to make a few general comments, emphasizing one
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tion approaches its capacity limitation; and third, in the

of the points of primary concern to AOGA. That point is that
Alternative I, offering the entire proposed sale area on
schedule, be adopted. At the outset, 1t is aporopriate to
reflect on the purpose of this proposed lease offering. The
DEIS states that timely development of 0OCS resources 1s an
integral part of the National EZnergy Plan. According to the
DEIS, the three overriding energy objectives outlined in that
plan are, first, and I dquote: As an immediate objective that
will become even more important in the future to reduce
dependence on foreign oil and vulnerability to supply inter-
ruptions; second, in the near term, to keep U.S. imports

sufficiently low to weather the period when world oil produc+

long-term, to have renewable and essentially inexhaustible
sources of energy for sustained economic growth. AOGA sub-
mits that the proposed Gulf of Alaska/Cook Inlet Lease
Offering is an essential step which should be taken on
schedule if the national energy objectives are to be achieved.
The DEIS recognizes that economic, political, and social
benefits will accrue from the availability of domestic off-
shore petroleum production and cautions as to Alternative II
cancellation of the sale, that, and I quote, the cancellatiof
of the proposed Gulf of Alaska/Cook Inlet Lease Offering
could reduce future 0OCS o0il production, perpetuate the need

for imported o0il, and add to a national need to develop

‘A‘éfjﬁt 340 G STREET, SUITE 200
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alternate energy sources to reduce the impacts from such cand
cellation. A failure to evaluate the hydrocarbon potential
of the Gulf of Alaska/Cook Inlet Lease Offering would be a
mistake that could not be reasonably justified or rectified.
The mean resource level projected in the DEIS for this lease
offering is 650,000,000 barrels of oil. A discovery of such
magnitude would help to insure uninterrupted energy sunplies
for the nation at a time in the next decade when they may be
direly needed. COCne of the reasons this lease offering is so
important, besides generally adhering to the five-year lease
program schedule, is because our nation's security continues
to be threatened by the unstable and uncertain supply of for-4
eign crude oil. The temporary abundance of world crude oil
we presently enjoy could be rapidly reversed through an es-
calation of the Iran/Iraq conflict, the situation in Lebanon
or by other international political events that are beyond
the control of the United 5tates. The nation imports about
one-third of the ©il it uses today, which is the same ratio
of imported ©il . to domestic o0il as when the Arab o0il embargo
began in 1973. An extended interruption of our petroleum
supplies from the Middle East would produce ecconomic disrup-
tions in this country that would severely stress the nation's
domestic social structures, as well as its inernational rela+
tions. The potential consequences could be devastating.

Industry is aware that the environmental conditions in the

v i -
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Gulf of Alaska/Cook Inlet demand respect in planning and con-
ducting an exploratory effort. Those familiar with the in-
dustry know that it has demonstrated an ability to operate
safely in the OCS in general and in these areas of the 0OCS ir
varticular. Since 1956 over 23,000 wells have been drilled
in the waters adjacent to the United States. Only one blow-
out in U.5. waters, the one that occurred in Santa Barbara
Channel in 1969, resulted in significant amounts of oil
reaching our shores. Out of the 4,000,000,000 barrels that
have been produced since 1970 on the U.S. 0C3, only 791 bar-
rels have been lost as a result of blowouts. Industry has
thus proven that it has the technology, equipment, and ex-
perience to safely explore the Gulf of Alaska/Cook Inlet
seas and is confident that it can continue to do so without
significant adverse environmental effects. While industry’'s
record is excellent, all its OCS activities are heavily
regulated, both prior to and after a lease sale, by various
federal and state agencies under several statutory and regu-
latory schemes. To operate offshore, a company must comply
with 74 sets of federal regulations, secure 17 major permits|
be consistent with state coastal management programs, and
obey nearly three dozen major laws concerned yith environ-
mental protection and navigational safety. And one of the
federal requlatory schemes, the 0CS onerating orders, was

tightened even further in 1932 and now places on Alaska 0OCS

AT

Tt
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operators the most exacting requirements found anywhere in
the world. Though the exploratory wells drilled to date in
the Gulf of Alaska have been disappointing, industry's safety
record and the regulations under which it must operate on thd
OCS should provide a high level of confidence that operating
-- excuse me, that offering the entire area under considera-
tion here will not result in significant environmental harm.
No compelling reason has been advanced to delete the &85
blocks in the Shelikof Strait portion of the lease offering
as is analyzed in Alternative 1II. The DEIS indicates that
those 635 blocks may contain 120,000,000 barrels of oil.
Potential reserves of that magnitude should not be deleted
or deferred from this offering. Alternative IV, the Wildlife
Buffer Deferral proposal, considers deletion from this lease
offering of 465 blocks in five areas, which the DEIS5 states
would not affect the resource estimates of the proposal. If
there is truly no resource potential to these 465 blocks, it
should follow that they will receive no bids. However, in-
dustry members may have opinions on the resource potential of
one or more of those 465 blocks that distinctly differ from
those of the government geologists. We strongly recommend
letting the competitive bidding process operate as to these
465 blocks so that the brivate sector has the opportunity,
if its geologists do see some promise in any of these blocks

to lease them and determine their potential in fact.
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Deletion of these blocks is not projected by the DEIS to
reduce significantly the potential impacts from the lease
offering. Alternative V, the Hinchinbrook Entrance Deferral|
would delete 137 blocks from this lease offering. Again, the
DEIS projects that this deletion would not reduce the re-
source estimates for the entire offering or reduce the notend
tial impacts. AOGA suggests that these blociks not be deleted
from this offering because, again, if they do have hydro-
carbons in commercial guantities, that can only be discovered
through leasing and exvloration. As we all know, OCS activit
ty must proceed in separate stages; first, exploration and
then development and production. If leasing is allowed and
a commercial discovery is made during the exploration phase,
you can then balance a known resource potential against the
alleged benefits of not developing this area. If leasing is
allowed and the blocks do not attract bids or those that do
are explored and prove to be as devoid of oil as the DEIS
projects, then the nation would at least have the benefit of
better Xnowing the resource potential of the area. Alter-

native VI, the Fairweather Ground Deferral, would delete 86

blocks off Cape Fairweather. The DEIS states that this dele
tion would neither reduce the resource estimates for the
lease offering nor reduce t he projected impacts. We feel
these blocks should not be deleted, but instead allowed to

proceed through the bidding process to see just what industry

1
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interest there is, in fact, in this area. For these reasons
AOGA strongly supports Alternative I, to offer the entire
proposed lease offering on schedule in October, 19384. ‘hank
you for YOur time and attention and the opportunity to testig
fy. Tom Cook of Chevron will testify now concerning
industry's history of operations in the Gulf of Alaska/Cook
Inlet area.

MR. COOK: Good afternocon. My name is Thomas Cook.
I'm employed by Chevron U.S5.A. as exploration representative
for Alaska. I appreciate this opportunity to appear before
you today on behalf of the Alaska 0il and Gas Associatioen,
AOGA. AOGA's membership strongly supports the conduct of the
proposed Gulf of Alaska/Cook Inlet Léase Offering as sched-
uled during October, 1984. The Draft Environmental Impact
Statement, or DEIS, prepared by the Minerals Management
Service for this proposal clearly recognizes the need to
develop new domestic reserves of oil and gas to meet the
nation's energy regquirements as previously noted by Mr.
Bauman. Under the Outer Continental Shelf Lands Act, the
Minerals Management Service is required to balance the needs
for petroleum development against environmental and social
values. A decision to proceed with this proposed offering
and other scheduled 0CS offerings can only be made if it is
determined that exploration and development can be conducted

in an environmentally sound manner. The MMS is also requiredl
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to consider potential social and economic impacts in deciding
whether or ndt to proceed with any particular offering. We
believe that the MMS has prepared a balanced DEIS which
throughly analyzes the potential impacts of the proposed
offefing. The history of the petroleum industry's operationsd
in the Cook Inlet and the Gulf of Alaska serves to demonstrate
industry's proven capabilities in the conduct of exploratory
drilling and producing operations in an environmentally
sound manner. These prior operations also show that offshorg
0oil and gas development does not necessarily convi -- confligt
with community and cultural values. Let's look briefly at
these earlier operations in Upper Cook Inlet. Exploratory
drilling began in the summer of 1962 using drill ships and
jack-up vessels. The first permanent drilling and productionp
platform was installed in 1964. 0il and gas production begazp
in 1965. Fourteen platforms were installed between 1964 and
1968 and all are producing c¢il and/or gas today. To date
over eight -- 800,000,000 barrels of crude oil have been
produced from the Upper Cook Inlet. The design and installa+
tion of the Upper Cook Inlet producing facilities were sig-
nificant engineering accomplisinments which stand as clear
demonstrations of industry's ability to perform in an envirofi-
mentally safe manner under adverse physical conditions.
Over two decades of operations.costinue to illustrate teh

petroleum industry's ability to conduct safe operations in
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an area which is harsher in some respects than the nroposed
sale area. Industry has also demonstrated its capabilities
by safely conducting exploratory drilling in the Lower Cook
Inlet and the Gulf of Alaska. Eight exploratory wells have
been drilled in the Lower Cook Inlet sale area of October,
1977, and eleven exploratory drilling operations have been
undertaken in the Gulf of Alaska on leases awarded in 0OCS
Sales 39 and 55. Although these operaticons have failed to
discover commercial gquantities of petroleum, they do serve
to demonstrate industry's ability to safely operate in the
proposed sale area. Previous lease sales in the Gulf of
Alaska and Lower Cook Inlet have raised varying degrees of
concern reqgarding possible impacts on local communities and
the compatibility of petroleum operations with commercial
fishing., The history of operations inthe Gulf of Alaska and
the Lower Cook Inlet prove that these fears were unfounded.
Comﬁunity values and local lifestyles were not disrupted as
feared. 1In fact, the local impacts have been beneficial in’
nature. For example, the community of Yakutat has derived
an improved dock facility, and Seward gained in terms of an
improved local economy. Contrary to expressed concerns,
there were -~ was no preemption of local port and cormmunity
facilities by the petroleum operators. Homer received sub-
stantial funds from the Coastal Znergy Impact Program which

were used to imprave port facilities. Dock facilities
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constructed by the petroleum industry at North Kenai are
used today by commercial barge operators as well as for rig
tender support. The presumed incompatibility of offshore

petroleum operations and commercial fishing has also proved

to be unfounded. No such incompatibility has occurred during

exploratory drilling in the Gulf of Alaska and Lower Cook
Inlet. The history of producing operations in the Upper
Cook Inlet proves that petroleum development can be under-
taken without adverse impacts on commercial fishing. In
fact, petroleum operations onthe Alaska QCS have proven to
pe beneficial to commercial fishermen in distress. The
presence of ongoing petroleum operations have improved human
safety by providing significant rescue capabilities in remotg
areas. OCS operations with their associated helicopter and
work boat operations greatly improve the capability for res-
cue in remote and stormy seas. There are many documented
instances of life saving rescues by petroleum operators on
the Alaska 0OCS5 as well as in other areas of offshore opera-
tions. I might also add that offshore operators retain
meterologists who monitor and forecast weather conditions
around-the~clock. These frequently uvdated and more site
specific weather reports are of benefit to fishermen in the
area. The possibility of o0il spills associated with offshor
petroleum operations has also been a matter of serious con~

cern. Here again, the actual history reflects a considerabl

W
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better record than the projections contained in the DETS.
we are encouraged to note the inclusion of data on oil spillg
in Upper Cook Inlet which documents an extremely low inci-
dence of 0il spills associated with crude oil production and
transp?rtation in Upper Cook Inlet. However, the high pro-
jections of tanker spills set forth in Table IV-6, which are
apparently derived from international tanker statistics,
would not be suprorted by the record of spills associated
with tanker shipments from the Port of Valdez. To date over

3.2 billion barrels of crude ¢il have been shipped from the

Port of Valdez. The largest tanker spill associated with the
Valdez tanker operations was a spill of 53 barrels, which wag

cleaned up at dockside. We recommend that in preparing the

el

final final EIS, the MMS should reflect this excellent recorq
for tankering from Valdez. In closing, we note that the
scenarios reflect exploration and development under a five-
vear lease term. Because much cof the area involves deep
water ﬁracts which are remote from existing facilities, we
urge the MMS to offer leases for a l0-year term. We believe
that industry has clearly demonstrated its capabilities to
operate effectively and safely in the proposed sale area.

We urge you to proceed with the sale as proposed under

MR. BROCK: Thank you, gentlemen. Don (sic) Flynn?

MR. FLYNN: Ladies and gentlemen, my name is Dan Flynnj
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I -- I live at 10083 Marmot Circle in Anéhorage. I was born
and raised in Southcentral Alaska. My family has been in-
volved with commercial fisheries in Coqk Inlet since 19%47.
I've been working on fishing boats in Cook Inlet since 1959
and operating them since 1967. I was on the board of direc-
tors with United Fishermen of Alaska, a statewide fishing
organization, for four years. I'm nresently vice president
of the Alaska Fisheries Development Foundation, which is
dedicated to the development of underutilized species in
Alaska. And while serving as president of the North Pacific
Fisheries Associatiocon, an organization based in Homer, I

was -- I was contacted by Phillips Petroleum Company for
recommendations on solving a problem they encountered while
opefating in Kachemak Bay. They were bringing a jack-up rig
into the bay on a ship to off-locad and tow up the inlet,
Claims were sent to Phillips for shrimp pots damaged by the
ship. They wanted us to try to help them with a solution
for -- for the problem. The only real solution was to make
sure it didn't happen again. So prior to Phillips taking

the rig back down the inlet at the end of their drilling

operation, arrangements were made between the fishing organift

zation, Phillips, and all companies involved with moving the
rig out of Cook Inlet. A corridor was set up, announcements

were made throughout Kachemak Bay to all fishermen involved

and the different pot fisheries in Kachemak Bay. Arrangement
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were made to move all the crab gear and shrimp pot gear that
was in that corridor. On a particular date the fishermen
would clear all of it out of their way. We also put observey
on board the -- on board the vessels that were bring the --
the jack-up rig down the inlet. Everything went very well,
with no reports of any gear loss. We've also met with
Chevron representatives in the past. They have assured
fishermen that they will open up lines of communications on
any of Chevron's activities in Cook Inlet and try to coordi-
nate activities so as not to interfere with fishermen if at
all possible. I believe with prover coordination, comminicafy
tions, the problem of gear losses that have happened in the
past in Lower Cook Inlet will not hapmen again. With proper
nrecautions, I believe the resources of Cook Inlet can and
will be protected from any drilling pollutions, therefore
having an area where oil development and fisheries can work
together in the future without conflicts. That's all I havej}
Thank you.

MR. BROOK: Were you representing just yourself, sir,
Oor were you representing your organization?

MR, FLYWNN: Just myself at this time.

MR. BROCK: Just yourself.  Okay. Thank you.

MR. FLYNN: Thank you.

MR. BROCK: Thgt takes care of everybody that pre-

registered unless -~ do you have anymore, Kay? Is there
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anybody else in the room that would like to testify at this
time? This is the final hearing on sale 83. We've held
hearings in Yakutat and Kodiak, and this is the £final hearing
on sale 88. So is there anybody else in the room that would
like to testify at this time? If not, at 1:28 this hearing
stands adj -- closed. Thank you for coming.

hAhkhkhkhkkhhhhhhhhkhhk

END OF PROCZEDTHGS
Kk khkkAKkRAKXRRRKAKKR

j_ r_“ 340 G STREET, SUITE 200
fzxx,..,‘ ANCHORAGE, ALASKA 99501
e - {907) 274-3645

~
¢ Al

i

R\l
AKULAW COURT REPORTING



10

11

12

13

14

15

16

17

18

19

20

21

22

23

24

25

~19~

CERTIFICATE

UNITED STATES OF AMERICA )
} ss.

STATE OF ALASKA )

I, R. Denise Marlow, Notary Public in and for the Statg
of Alaska, residing at Anchorage, Alaska, do hereby certify:

That the annexed and foreqoing pages numbered 1 throug}
19 contain a. true, accurate and complete transcript of pro-
ceedings held on the 16th day of February, 1984, before the
Minerals Management Service;

That the proceedings were recorded electronically and
thereafter transcribed by Akulaw Court Reporting verbatim
reporters;

That the original transcript has been filed with the
Minerals Management Service as required by law.

I am not a relative, employee, attorney or counsel of
any of the parties, nor am I financially interested in this
action.

IN WITNESS WHEREOF, I have hereunto set my hand and
affixed my seal this 22nd day of February, 1984. ;

N Y Ty )
u/g | Lﬁ@ﬂwi—/ Uerete
Notary Public in and for Alaska

My commission expires 4/19/84
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PROCEEDINGS

MR. BOYD: My name is Tom Boyd. I am from Anchorage, Alaska, here
representing the Office of Leasing Environment of the Mineral Management
Service. And, there are three people who came out here with me, also with
that organization. I'11 let them introduce themselves. Starting with Nancy.

MS. SWANTON: Hi, I am Nancy Swanton,

MR, ALLEN: George Allen,

MR, MILLER: TI'm Dick Miller.

Dick has come from the Washington Office. The remainder of the three are from
the Anchorage Office,

MR. BOYD: We are tonight to conduct a hearing, to receive comment on the
draft Environmental Impact Statement for the second lease offering in the St.
George Basin (Sale 89), This is the draft document; I'11 just rephrase that,
the purpose of the hearing is to receive views, comments, and suggestions from
the public and private sectors on this draft Environmental Impact Statement.
This document was prepared by our organization. I'm part of the environmental
assessment section. The unit that T represent; or that I'm in charge of
prepared this document. We are making a tape of these proceedings and then we
will take this tape back later, and have them transcribed by I 'll name the
group Accutype Dispositions; and we will be making official transcripts of
these proceedings. Coples will not be available through MMS, but you can get
them through Accutype Dispositions; and I can give you the phone number, if
you are interested in that. This is not an adversary proceeding and no one
will be place under oath; however, we will like the presentations to be

relevant and pertinent to the content of the draft document. We are not here



to answer questions in the formal proceedings. We would be willing to once
the proceedings are over; answer any questions you have. We are here
primarily to receive comments. T don't have a list of those people who want
to testify. Did you get an indication of that Nancy? So I'1ll just ask who
wants to testify. And we'll just take you in order. Since, we are a small
group tonight. I don't think that will be difficult to handle. If vyou wish
to submit additional written testimony later, T would advise you that the
closing of comment peried is July the 6th. Or, we will be receiving comments
up until that period in our Anchorage Office, and we can leave the address
here for that purpose; it's also indicated in the Environmental Impact
Statement. And that is generally all that T have in the way of opening
comments, At this point, I can start by asking who would like to testify
first?

When you come down and testify, state your full name; and, and, where you are
from. What else. You have the address, don't you? Also, state your address
and what organization you represent if you represent an organization. If you
represent yourself then state that.

MR. GENTRY: How long do we have before you talk about, before we can
alter our testimony? This is the first time T have seen this, the last
version of this that I saw was about 6 or 8 months ago, And it wasn't in this
room. And it was slightly differ from this,

MR. BOYD: We sent some copies out to the Island. 0k. T just want to be
sure that we did,.

We would welcome your written comments,
We would welcome your written comments. You know, later. That's fine. July

the 6th is the close of the comment period. It's a 60 day review period once



the draft goes out to the public; and it will close on July the 6th. So if
you are not prepare to testify now, that's fine, you can submit written
comments,

MR. GENTRY: Well, I can speak extemperaniously but, I'm not sure if my
comments will be relevant; because I'm not sure whether this document includes
the changes, that I suggested; when I read the last draft.

MR. BOYD: That's fine. If you want to testify would you come down here.
Our microphone system isn't working very well. And we are going have to
speak, so we can get it into the condenser mike here. So you can come sit
closer down here to the tape recorder.

MR GENTRY: Since it don't seems to be very many other people; and you
don't seems to be need of entertaiment T'11....

MR. BOYD: Well, we are not in need of entertainment., We have been
entertained the whole way.

MR. ALLEN: Tom, please come over for a moment, please. There could be
some confusion about this document dealing with St. George Basin as it is
opposed to the Sale 70 document.

MR. BOYD: That good.

MR. ALLEN: Especially built from the St. George Basin. This is the
second environmental statement that has been written on this particular area,

MR. GENTRY: OK.

Then this is not Sale 707
MR. BOYD: No. This is Sale 89,
MR. GENTRY: I see.

MR, BOYD: This is the second offering in the St. George Basin.



MR. GENTRY: Ok. Fine. On that basis I think, I should probably just
read this and send you my written comments because I'm not sure at all what's
in this document. I thought that this was something that I had seen before.

MR. BOYD: Ok.

MR, GENTRY: Ok. That's fair.

MR BOYD: Yes, that's fine.

MR. MALAVANSKY: As you can see there aren't too many environmental
groups on the Island right now,

{Laughter)

MR. BOYD: Right? Well, this is for the public.

MR, MALAVANSKY: Well. Since Roger is a big crash, I think I'11
entertain you. (Laughter) Yeh, I'll bore you probably,

My name is Max Malavansky. I1I'm the Mayor of the City of St. George.
Presenting comments on the EIS statement, the draft for Lease Sale 89. I
would like to point out a few things, T "1l just read off of this.

First, some corrections of facts. 8Since the withdrawl of the National Marine
Fisheries Service from St, George on October 28, 1983 and some stimultaneous
creation of a city government we have been very busy.

Air facilities: We have extended the airstrip to 3,700 feet and are scheduled
to complete the next phase 4,200 feet by the summer of 85. A steady increase
in passenger traffic, has resulted in a weekly service——in the weekly service
in the winter and twice weekly service in the summer. As a matter of fact,
Peninsula Airways just this week has announced that one of the flights to be
nonstop turboprop service from Anchorage to the Island during the summer.

In response to growing passenger and DC-6 weekly air freight activity, we are

increasing our fuel storage capacity at the airport, and altering the type of



fields to handle helicopter, prehaps in the future turbhoprops.

Navigational aids scheduled by the oil support industry this summer are a new
nondirectional beacon (NDB) and distance measuring equipment (DME).

These improvements are considered by o0il industry people who we have contacted
to qualify us for substantial fixed wing and helicopter turboprop support to
the exploration and development of o0il in the wvicinity.

Marine: The biggest thing that has changed in recent months is the full
funding of the St. George harbor project by the State of Alaska. In this
session St. George was fortunate enough to receive an appropriation of 6.5
million dollars from the legislature and the Governor. This combined with
previous appropriations totals 14.1 million.

The design of the habor is flexible, Depending on the level of o0il industry
interest in utilizing the harbor and uplands areas on St. George, harbor
facilities, including dock and turning basin, could be expanded. We deo not
want the industry to interfere with our growing fishing industry on the
Island, and we have instructed our City engineer, design engineers to keep
this in mind as we go along. Also, two small boat ramps have been funded and
designed to provide access by small boats on both sides of the Island.
Industrial facilities: We have two concrete wharves, a 5,600 square foot fish
processing plant on the village side, well-equipped machine, carpentry and
boat repair shops, and 300,000 gallon diesel-fuel storage.

And that was the first omne.

Secondly, I would like to comment on the substance of the DEIS,

The City of St. George recognizes that benefits such as employment and marine
and air facilities can accompany the use of St. George as a base for oil and

gas exploration and development,



The Island is in a strategic location for both lease sale 89 and the previous
lease sale 70. There is no doubt that helicopter support to the oil rigs from
St. George could save time and money and improve the safety factor for the
crews due to the shorter distance to many rigs. This would likely have little
impact on the Island other than some increased air traffic and a few jobs for
local people. The harbor, only just funded, iIs not ready now for marine
support, but by the time lease sale 89 is active it will be.

Yet the exploration phase, lasting perhaps 4 or 5 years, is not the major area
of impact. It is the production phase in which major impacts will be felt
locally. 1In the DEIS, it is assumed that St, George will be the shore
pipeline terminus and supertanker base if oil is found in commercial
quantities. This assumption does not seem logical when you consider the
tanker drafts at up to 75 feet and the near shore depths we have around the
Island, The beoat harbor, for example, will reach 1,000 feet from shore and
the depth there is less than 25 feet. Further offshore but still close to the
Island where water depths reach 75 feet, the wind becomes a major

deterrent to berthing vessels. I understand empty tankers have sail effects
in windy conditions. We, therefore, question the assumption that St. George
will be a tanker loading point during the production phase.

The City would like to see the benefits of such activity, but not if it means
sacrificing the major industry--fishing--or the cultural values of the
community.

The City has adopted codes and regulations to regulate and guide development
to assure positive results, and will continue to do so in the future,

The City supports stipulations 1, 2, 3 and 4 and Alternative IV - Pribilof
Islands Deferral. We believe this will help guide and control development
without interferring with the overall henefits of jobs and facilities for the

Island.



Finally, I would question the model used by the DEIS which ignored the cumula-
tive effects of the previous lease sale in calculating this leases, this lease
sale's impacts.
In conclusion, I would like to thank you all for the oppertunity to present
testimony on the Island in a matter which is of great interest to the people
living here. It might seem appropriate after this round of testimony is done
to offer St. George another opportunity to have a public hearing later this
year.
Thank you, Tom.
MR, BOYD: Thank you, Max. Will you be turning in a copy of that to us,
MR. MALAVANSKY: Sure, T can let you have this copy.
MR. BOYD: Ok. Thank you very much. Do we have anyone else who wishes
to testify this evening?
I don't have any comments.
Ok. Seeing that we have no one else to testify.
Let's go look at the birds.

I adjourn.
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